Clinical Neurophysiology 128 (2017) 1629-1646



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

### Clinical Neurophysiology

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/clinph

### Review

# Clinical neurophysiology of prolonged disorders of consciousness: From diagnostic stimulation to therapeutic neuromodulation



CrossMark

## Aldo Ragazzoni<sup>a,\*</sup>, Massimo Cincotta<sup>b</sup>, Fabio Giovannelli<sup>b,c</sup>, Damian Cruse<sup>d</sup>, G. Bryan Young<sup>e</sup>, Carlo Miniussi<sup>f,g</sup>, Simone Rossi<sup>h,i</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Unit of Neurology & Clinical Neurophysiology, Fondazione PAS, Scandicci, Florence, Italy

<sup>b</sup> S.C. Neurologìa Firenze, AUSL Toscana Centro, Florence, Italy

<sup>c</sup> Department of Neuroscience, Psychology, Drug Research, Child Health, University of Florence, Italy

<sup>d</sup> School of Psychology, University of Birmingham, Edgbaston, Birmingham, United Kingdom

<sup>e</sup> Department of Clinical Neurological Sciences and Medicine, University of Western Ontario, London, Ontario, Canada

<sup>f</sup>Center for Mind/Brain Sciences - CIMeC, University of Trento, Rovereto, Italy

<sup>g</sup> Cognitive Neuroscience Section, IRCCS Centro San Giovanni di Dio Fatebenefratelli, Brescia, Italy

<sup>h</sup> Department of Medicine, Surgery and Neuroscience, Section of Human Physiology, University of Siena, Italy

<sup>1</sup>Department of Medicine, Surgery and Neuroscience, Section of Neurology and Clinical Neurophysiology, Brain Investigation & Neuromodulation Lab (Si-BIN Lab), University of Siena. Italy

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Accepted 15 June 2017 Available online 29 June 2017

Keywords: Vegetative state Minimally conscious state ERPs TMS-EEG Non-invasive brain stimulation, NIBS Deep brain stimulation, DBS

#### HIGHLIGHTS

- The efficacy of neurophysiological stimulation techniques in prolonged DoC is reviewed.
- TMS-EEG appears the most promising neurophysiological diagnostic tool for DoC.
- Non-invasive and invasive stimulations in DoC are of little therapeutic relevance, so far.

#### ABSTRACT

The identification of signs of awareness in patients with prolonged disorders of consciousness (DoC) after severe brain injury is a challenging task for clinicians. Differentiating on behavioural examination the vegetative state (VS) from the minimally conscious state (MCS) can lead to a high misdiagnosis rate. Advanced neuroimaging and neurophysiological techniques can supplement clinical evaluation by providing physiological evidence of brain activity. However, an open issue remains whether these empirical results are directly or indirectly associated with covert consciousness and limitations emerge for their diagnostic application at the single-patient level. On the therapeutic side, the efficacy of both noninvasive and invasive brain stimulation/modulation trials is matter of debate. The present review provides an updated analysis of the diagnostic and prognostic impact that the different neurophysiological techniques of stimulation [including short-latency evoked potentials, long-latency event related potentials (ERPs), transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS), TMS-EEG co-registration] offer in prolonged DoC. The results of the therapeutic stimulation techniques are also evaluated. It is concluded that TMS-EEG emerges as the most promising tool for differentiating VS from MCS whereas ERPs allow neurophysiologists to probe covert cognitive capacities of each patient. Significant behavioural improvements in prolonged DoC with brain stimulation techniques are still anecdotical and further treatment options are awaited.

© 2017 International Federation of Clinical Neurophysiology. Published by Elsevier Ireland Ltd. All rights reserved.

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.clinph.2017.06.037

1388-2457/© 2017 International Federation of Clinical Neurophysiology. Published by Elsevier Ireland Ltd. All rights reserved.

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author at: Unit of Neurology & Clinical Neurophysiology, Fondazione PAS, via Bessi 2, 50018 Scandicci, Florence, Italy. *E-mail address:* aldo.ragazzoni@unifi.it (A. Ragazzoni).

Contents

1.	Introduction	1630
2.	Evoked potentials (EPs)	1631
	2.1. Short-latency EPs	1631
	2.2. Long-latency EPs, event-related potentials (ERPs).	1632
3.	Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS)	1634
4.	TMS-EEG co-registration	1635
5.	Non-invasive brain stimulation (NIBS) as a neuromodulatory tool	1637
6.	Deep brain stimulation (DBS) and other invasive methods of CNS stimulation.	1641
7.	Concluding remarks	1642
	Disclosure	1642
	References	1642

#### 1. Introduction

The philosopher David Chalmers (1995) defined the quest for the ultimate theory of consciousness as the "hard problem" of science. For the clinician, the "hard problem" is probing consciousness in non-communicating patients lying in the vegetative state (VS) or in the minimally conscious state (MCS), the most severe conditions along the spectrum of prolonged disorders of consciousness (DoC) from acquired brain injury (Young, 1998). By definition, VS patients exhibit signs of wakefulness but no signs of awareness (non-responsive; Jennett and Plum, 1972), whereas MCS patients show signs of wakefulness and fluctuating signs of awareness (responsive; Giacino et al., 2002), with behavioural interactions of lower (MCS-) or higher (MCS+) level of complexity (Bruno et al., 2011). The diagnosis, based on the clinical examination and bedside behavioural scales, is challenging and can lead to a misclassification (mainly MCS classified as VS) in a significant percentage of cases, estimated between 15 and 40% (Schnakers et al., 2009; Seel et al., 2010). Moreover, minor clinical changes are difficult to be detected in DoC patients (Schnakers et al., 2009). Impairment of motor output, impinging upon the behavioural responses, has been proposed as the main cause leading to the underestimation of the level of consciousness (Giacino et al., 2014). However, advanced neurodiagnostic investigations (including functional magnetic resonance imaging [fMRI], electroencephalography [EEG], event-related potentials [ERPs]) reveal that some complex brain operations are still functioning, implying some degree of awareness, in a significant minority of behaviourally unresponsive patients diagnosed as VS (Laureys et al., 2004a,b; Monti et al., 2010; Cruse et al., 2011; Lehembre et al., 2012). These findings led to the proposal for the less restrictive term "unresponsive wakefulness syndrome" (UWS) that would include behaviourally unresponsive patients with "covert awareness", who demonstrate the integrity of at least some higher order networks in the brain as revealed by functional neuroimaging and/or electrophysiology (Laureys et al., 2010). These markers of neural activity provided by fMRI, EEG or ERPs have also been proposed as surrogates of consciousness and potential alternatives to the clinical examination (Greenberg, 2007). Accordingly, to indicate those patients that are in a VS/UWS state on the behavioural examination but that unambiguously show preserved higher cognitive functions, measured by neurodiagnostic tests, different terms have been proposed: "functional locked-in syndrome" (Giacino et al., 2009), "non-behavioural MCS" (Gosseries et al., 2014), "cognitive motor dissociation" (Schiff and Fins, 2016).

A few caveats however should be considered when examining the results of neurodiagnostic procedures in patients with prolonged DoC. Two types of experimental protocols are used: active tasks, in which patients are asked to perform behavioural/ cognitive operations, and passive tasks, in which the patients are submitted to external stimulations with no performance required. Both tasks have their pros and cons: active paradigms document residual consciousness in patients with greater reliability (higher specificity). However, being more demanding they suffer from a lower sensitivity. The reverse is true for passive paradigms (lower specificity but higher sensitivity) (Kondziella et al., 2016). Therefore, to improve the diagnostic accuracy, passive and active tasks of varied and increasing complexity are sometimes applied as part of the same study protocol (Kotchoubey et al., 2005; Coleman et al., 2007; Cavinato et al., 2011; Beukema et al., 2016). However, a major confounding factor is the lack of an objective test ("gold standard", a test that most reliably produces true positives and true negatives; Peterson et al., 2015) for consciousness: the diagnostic conclusions are still based on the bedside clinical examination, therefore reflecting the subjective bias of the observer. It is therefore impossible to objectively evaluate the sensitivity and specificity of neuroimaging and electrophysiological investigations, for both active and passive paradigms, in prolonged DoC (Cruse et al., 2014a). Additionally, arousal/wakefulness (not only awareness) is often severely impaired in VS/UWS and, to a lesser extent, in MCS, as revealed by long-term polygraphic monitoring. The sleep-wake cycle and the sleep architecture (absence of NREM and/or REM stages) can be profoundly disrupted; behavioural signs of arousal/wakefulness (eyes open/closed) are frequently dissociated from their EEG correlates (Isono et al., 2002; Landsness et al., 2011; Cologan et al., 2013; Cruse et al., 2013; de Biase et al., 2014; Arnaldi et al., 2016) and EEG can persist unmodified for many hours. In conclusion, disruption of arousal can significantly reduce the brain's activation to external stimuli or commands and interfere with the assessment of patients.

Because the lesion pattern in prolonged DoC can have a huge impact on the brain responses to diagnostic stimulations and on the outcome of therapeutic stimulations, it is important to summarize the neuroanatomical-pathophysiological basis of the VS/UWS and MCS.

VS/UWS and MCS show similar neuroanatomical substrates, with MCS patients having considerably more preservation of cortical and thalamic integrity (Jennett et al., 2001).

There are three main anatomical patterns:

- 1. Diffuse cortical and/or thalamic neuronal loss is present in the setting of global ischemia due to cardiac arrest (Adams et al., 2000; Young and Schiff, 2014).
- 2. Widespread damage to axonal connections, mostly long-range fibers (as opposed to U fibers), best exemplified by diffuse axonal injury (DAI) from trauma (Kinney et al., 1994; Young and Schiff, 2014).
- 3. The least common is extensive damage to the upper brainstem and thalamus, usually from basilar artery stroke (Ingvar and Sourander 1970).

The common link for these three injury types in VS/UWS is the loss of corticothalamic function, either from cell death, disconnection, or loss of brainstem activation. *In vivo* imaging studies demonstrate that VS/UWS reflects very diffuse corticothalamic dysfunction (Laureys and Schiff 2012). Metabolic studies reveal that VS/UWS is associated with reduction of global metabolic rates 50% or less than healthy controls values (Laureys and Schiff 2012). Interestingly, recent connectome data provided by fMRI identified a specific brainstem-cortical functional network, including a small region in the left pontine tegmentum, the left anterior insula (AI) and the pregenual anterior cingulate cortex (pACC), subserving and linking arousal and awareness (Fischer et al., 2016). The connectivity between AI and pACC was peculiarly disrupted in patients with prolonged DoC, suggesting for these two cortical regions a prominent role in supporting consciousness (Fischer et al., 2016).

Establishing that higher order networks are functioning and interacting in the brain has important implications both for communication with the VS/UWS patient, either one-way or reciprocal, e.g., through brain-computer interfaces in the long-term (Naci et al., 2012), and in the subacute phase for prognosis: individuals showing intact network function or "cognitive responses" have a greater chance of recovering full awareness and interaction with others and their environment (Norton et al., 2012). For some of these patients, there may even be potential treatments, including drugs or brain stimulation (Rosa et al., 2012; Du et al., 2014).

The purpose of this review is to critically summarize the current state of scientific knowledge of prolonged DoC related to the application of advanced neurophysiological investigations. Specifically, we analyze the results provided by the electrophysiological techniques of stimulation, either in their diagnostic applications (i.e., short- and long-latency evoked potentials EPs, transcranial magnetic stimulation TMS, and TMS-EEG co-registration) or in therapeutic trials (non-invasive brain stimulation [NIBS], that comprises repetitive TMS [rTMS], and transcranial direct current stimulation [tDCS]; deep brain stimulation [DBS]; epidural spinal cord stimulation [SCS]). The focus on stimulation is prompted by the fact that the majority of the diagnostic studies conducted on patients with prolonged DoC have used stimuli of different modalities to probe residual consciousness (Kondziella et al., 2016). Of note, these studies rely on a theoretical approach framed by a long series of experiments performed in normal subjects to explore how stimuli gain access to conscious processing and which are the neural signatures of conscious access (Dehaene and Changeux, 2011; Koch et al., 2016). Among the range of treatments to facilitate recovery, stimulation techniques (electrical, magnetic; invasive, non-invasive) are those that more directly aim at modulating neural circuits that mediate arousal and attention (Schiff, 2010). They have been explored in a significant number of VS/UWS and MCS patients and the results warrant a critical analysis. The relevant contribution of functional neuroimaging methods (SPECT, PET, fMRI) for the understanding of prolonged DoC has been acknowledged in a series of review papers (Laureys et al., 2004a,b; Giacino et al., 2006; Owen and Coleman, 2008; Tshibanda et al., 2010; Laureys and Schiff, 2012; Celesia, 2013; Giacino et al., 2014; Kondziella et al., 2016): however, their use in clinical practice is restricted by a series of practical limitations (Harrison and Connolly, 2013), including reduced availability, safety and transports risks for the critical patients, and high cost. The neurophysiological techniques, on the other hand, which are widely available, repeatable, portable at the bedside and less expensive, are more suited for clinical applications. Therefore, only the neurophysiological investigations were considered in our review aiming to provide the clinicians with a timely survey of the real clinical impact of tools used in the standard assessment of patients with prolonged DoC. Finally, although the present analysis is focussed on stimulus-related techniques, we cannot fail to mention the role of two other neurophysiological tests, i.e., ongoing EEG (Menon et al., 1998; Leòn-Carriòn et al., 2008; Bagnato et al., 2010; Cruse et al., 2011; Logi et al., 2011; Forgacs et al., 2014; Sitt et al., 2014; Bagnato et al., 2015; Estraneo et al., 2016) and sleep/wake polysomnography (Isono et al., 2002; Landsness et al., 2011; Cologan et al., 2013; deBiase et al., 2014; Arnaldi et al., 2016; Wislowska et al., 2017), which can provide clinically relevant informations in VS/UWS and MCS patients.

#### 2. Evoked potentials (EPs)

Although the use of sensory EPs in the study of prolonged DoC (namely the VS) dates back to the mid-seventies (Dolce and Sannita, 1973; Kawamura et al., 1975), it was only 20 years later that the neuroscience community realized that EPs could detect, in some of these persistently unresponsive patients, residual cognitive processing unnoticeable on clinical grounds only, possibly implying some covert conscious awareness (Marosi et al., 1993; Glass et al., 1998; Menon et al., 1998; Jones et al., 2000; Kotchoubey et al., 2001; Schiff et al., 2002). These observations and the complementary findings from functional neuroimaging (Laurevs and Schiff, 2012) represented a major breakthrough in clinical neurosciences and fueled a long series of studies aiming at detecting latent cognitive capacities in DoC patients (Giacino et al., 2014). All these researches have greatly increased our understanding of the neural correlates of consciousness and also have produced a paradigm shift in the way we look at the pathophysiology of DoC. However, these techniques have limitations and pitfalls and their clinical impact must be critically evaluated. The roles of short-latency and long-latency EPs are separately examined with regard to their respective diagnostic and prognostic powers.

#### 2.1. Short-latency EPs

The term short-latency EPs refers to responses shaped by the physical characteristics of the eliciting stimulus (stimulusrelated, exogenous or obligatory potentials) and evoked within a brief interval from the stimulus, ranging from 10 ms for the auditory modality (brainstem auditory EPs, BAEPs) to 60 ms for the somatic sensory modality (somatosensory EPs, SEPs) to 140 ms for visual stimulation (visual EPs, VEPs). They measure, beyond peripheral afferents, the integrity of the central sensory pathways up to the primary sensory cortices. The rationale for using shortlatency EPs in patients with prolonged DoC is to obtain a measure of the central nervous system (CNS) lesional load, on the assumption that the extent and pattern of the neurophysiological abnormalities could differentiate VS/UWS from MCS. A point of strength of this neurophysiological technique is the unique capacity for testing the cortical responsiveness of patients, as the judgment of the integrity of the cerebral cortex based solely on clinical examination is a difficult task to face in patients with severe brain injury. However, in contrast to their high specificity for monitoring fast-conducting sensory pathways, short-latency EPs are by their nature blind to the assessment of cognitive functions and cannot provide any direct contribution to the detection of conscious awareness. As far as patients with acute DoC (coma) are concerned, SEPs, supported by compelling scientific evidence, are unanimously acknowledged as reliable predictors of positive/negative outcome (Zandbergen et al., 1998; Logi et al., 2003; Carter and Butt, 2005; Young et al., 2005; Cruse et al., 2014b) and have been included in major practice guidelines (Wijdicks et al., 2006; Guérit et al., 2009). On the other hand, in patients with prolonged DoC, short-latency EPs have been the object of a limited number of studies and their diagnostic and prognostic value remain controversial.

BAEPs turned out being of little help in shaping the clinical judgment: they are usually normal or delayed, with no differences between VS/UWS and MCS (Hansotia, 1985; Isono et al., 2002; Jones et al., 2000; Kotchoubey et al., 2001; Fischer et al., 2010) and have no prognostic implications (Cavinato et al., 2009; Luauté et al., 2010). Middle-latency auditory evoked potentials (MLAEPs), identifiable at latencies between 20 and 50 ms after monoaural click stimulation, are reported being abnormal much more frequently in VS/UWS than in MCS patients (Fischer et al., 2010). Their absence predicts neurological deterioration over a 5-year follow-up (Luauté et al., 2010). Bilateral abolition of cortical SEP components (N20 and the following) appears a frequent finding in VS/UWS patients following anoxia (Fischer et al., 2010; Estraneo et al., 2013), at variance with post-traumatic patients (Cavinato et al., 2009) and MCS patients. Moreover, the presence (at least on one side) of median nerve cortical SEPs reliably predicts long-term recovery of responsiveness in anoxic vegetative patients (Estraneo et al., 2013). Ragazzoni et al. (2013) in a study comparing data from different neurophysiological techniques found no correlation between SEP abnormalities and clinical diagnosis (VS/UWS vs MCS). As for VEPs from flash-stimuli, their latencies can predict long-term outcome in the post-acute VS/UWS (Wijnen et al., 2014a), a positive prognostic power already acknowledged in the study of Hildebrandt et al. (2007). In a recent series including VS/UWS and MCS patients, multimodal stimulus-related EPs (BAEPs, SEPs, VEPs) have shown no significant correlation with the clinical evaluation and the level of consciousness (de Biase et al., 2014).

Undoubtedly short-latency EPs, in particular when used in a multimodal approach, may contribute to the clinical assessment of patients with prolonged DoC, by providing crucial information on the extent and severity of brain damage. Being widely available and easily administered at patient's bedside, they represent an extension of the neurological examination. However, their power in making the differential diagnosis between VS/UWS and MCS is weak. On the contrary, the predictive value of short-latency EPs is supported by a few studies (Luauté et al., 2010; Estraneo et al., 2013; Wijnen et al., 2014a), showing that the presence of SEP and/or VEP cortical components is associated with subsequent better outcome from VS/UWS.

#### 2.2. Long-latency EPs, event-related potentials (ERPs)

ERPs also known as late, slow or "cognitive" evoked potentials represent a class of electrophysiological responses with latencies, from the eliciting stimuli, longer than 100 ms and whose peculiarity is that of reflecting the mass activity of neuron assemblies underpinning a series of cognitive processes (Picton et al., 2000; Duncan et al., 2009). Being generated by synaptic current flows they offer a critical link between cognitive and neural processes<sup>1</sup>. The sequence and latencies of ERP components are related to successive stages of the information-processing stream, spanning from simpler perception to higher-order cerebral processes, such as attention, memory updating, semantic comprehension and other cognitive activities (Polich, 2007; Naatanen et al., 2011). Importantly, the earlier components elicited in the 100-250 ms time interval (such as P1, N1, P2, N2, Mismatch Negativity-MMN, P3a), have been associated with the automatic sensory and perceptual processing of stimuli, operating independently from attention on an unconscious level. Access to conscious awareness is signalled by the appearance over the central-parietal scalp of a later positive component, named P3b (or P300 for its modal latency) peaking between 300 and 500 ms<sup>2</sup>, depending on the sensory modality of the eliciting stimulus (Vogel et al., 1998; Dehaene et al., 2003; Lamy et al., 2009; Salti et al., 2015). Although not all experimental evidences support this interpretation (Verleger, 2010; Pitts et al., 2014), P3 b appears at present as one of the most reliable electrophysiological marker of conscious access (Dehaene and Changeux, 2011). By applying ERPs to patients with chronic DoC, researchers were able to investigate different levels of neural organization and to detect residual cognitive processes, not accessible to bedside clinical examination. In addition, capitalizing on the link of P3 to conscious awareness, it was possible to observe electrophysiological signs of covert consciousness in some of VS/UWS patients which were diagnosed as unaware on a behavioural examination. Stimuli in the auditory modality are preferred as they can be easily delivered even in eves-closed conditions. Many studies applied the so-called "oddball" ERP paradigm in which the subject/patient has to detect the rare target stimuli randomly embedded in a stream of repetitive frequent standard stimuli (Kotchoubey et al., 2005; Perrin et al., 2006; Schnakers et al., 2008; Fischer et al., 2010; Cavinato et al., 2011; Chennu et al., 2013; Ragazzoni et al., 2013; Risetti et al., 2013; Gibson et al., 2016; Real et al., 2016). The appearance of a late P3b signals the conscious identification of the target stimuli. This task is associated with cognitive operations such as selective attention, working memory, stimulus categorization. Unconscious or preconscious processing has been explored using a "passive" version of the "oddball" paradigm to detect the mismatch negativity (MMN), index of echoic memory (Wijnen et al., 2007; Qin et al., 2008; Boly et al., 2011), or the N400 ERP effect as an index of semantic processing (Schoenle and Witzke, 2013; Kotchoubey et al., 2005; Balconi et al., 2013; Steppacher et al., 2013; Rohaut et al., 2015; Beukema et al., 2016). A new ERP paradigm, specifically developed for the study of consciousness in healthy individuals, has gained popularity in the investigations of patients with prolonged DoC: the local-global paradigm (Bekinschtein et al., 2009) in which violations of local (within trials) auditory regularity elicit components MMN and P3a while only violations of global (across trials) regularity evoke component P3b (Faugeras et al., 2011, 2012; King et al., 2013).

It must be emphasized that the recording of earlier ERP components (i.e., N1, P2, N2, MMN, P3a, N400) in prolonged DoC patients does not represent evidence of conscious awareness: they reflect automatic cognitive processes operating at an unconscious level. Indeed, only the presence of a reliable and reproducible P3b implies the possibility of some form of awareness from the patient. Again, the observation in a VS/UWS patient of an electrophysiological correlate of consciousness (i.e., P3b) does not necessarily prove that the patient is conscious: it merely signals the possibility for the presence of some form of consciousness, unless/until any behavioural evidence unequivocally confirms the electrophysiological result (Nachev and Hacker, 2010). A recent study using the localglobal paradigm found cognitive ERP components, resembling P3b, in patients deeply unconscious in acute coma following cardiac arrest, treated with hypothermia and sedation (Tzovara et al., 2015): such results question the role of P3b as a marker for consciousness. However, a number of relevant objections raised on the selection of patients and the analysis of electrophysiological

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> A compelling evidence of ERPs endogenous nature comes from the fact that they (i.e., MMN, P300) can be elicited also by the absence of stimulus (emitted potentials), provided the omitted stimulus is part of a regular temporal pattern of repeating stimuli and is identified as a target (Sutton et al., 1967).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The ERP family of P3 components includes two positive waves, spanning over a 250–600 ms time window: the earlier, frontally centred P3a and the later P3b, largest at central-parietal electrodes. P3a is automatically generated whenever an unexpected/surprising stimulus is presented (novelty P3) and reflects some non-conscious aspects of the orienting response (Friedman et al., 2001). Only the appearance of P3b seems to specifically index when a task-relevant target stimulus gains access to conscious awareness (Dehaene and Changeux, 2011).

	_
	and
	/UWS
	n VS
	studies i
le 1	diagnostic
Tabl	ERP

ACS.

Authors	ERP examined	∘N SWU/SV	Response Level 1 <sup>a</sup>	Response Level 2 <sup>b</sup>	MCS N°	Response Level 1 <sup>a</sup>	Response Level 2 <sup>b</sup>	Task
Kotchoubey et al. (2005)	MMN, P3b, N400, P600	50	26 (52%)	12 (24%)	38	13 (34%)	14 (36%)	Auditory & semantic oddball
Perrin et al. (2006)	N1, P3b	5	na	3 (60%)	9	na	6(100%)	SON oddball
Schnakers et al. (2008)	N1, P3b	8	na	0 (0%)	14	na	9 (64%)	SON oddball
Bekinschtein et al. (2009)	MMN, P3b	4	3 (75%)	0 (0%)	4	4(100%)	3 (75%)	Auditory local-global paradigm
Fischer et al. (2010)	MMN, P3a, P3b	16	3 (19%)	1(6%)	11	4 (36%)	1 (9%)	Auditory & ON oddball
Cavinato et al. (2011)	N1, P3b	11	na	5 (45%)	9	na	6(100%)	Auditory & SON oddball
Boly et al. (2011)	MMN	8	8 (100%)	na	13	13 (100%)	na	Auditory oddball
Höller et al., 2011	MMN	16	2 (12%)	na	6	0 (0%)	na	Auditory oddball
Faugeras et al. (2012)	MMN, P3b	24	6 (25%)	2 (8%)	28	9 (32%)	4 (14%)	Auditory local-global paradigm
Chennu et al. (2013)	P3a, P3b	6	1(11%)	1(11%)	12	3 (25%)	0 (0%)	Auditory verbal oddball
Ragazzoni et al. (2013)	N1, P3b	8	na	0 (0%)	5	na	0 (0%)	Auditory oddball
Steppacher et al. (2013)	N400, P3b	50	19 (38%)	32 (64%)	39	18 (46%)	29 (74%)	Auditory oddball, Sentences
Rohaut et al. (2015)	N400, LPC	15	1(7%)	1(7%)	14	5 (36%)	5 (36%)	Auditory semantic priming paradigm
Beukema et al. (2016)	N1, N400	8	3 (37%)	0 (0%)	8	4(50%)	0 (0%)	Auditory perceptual & semantic priming paradigm
Gibson et al. (2016)	P3a, P3b	7	2 (28%)	0 (0%)	6	5 (83%)	0 (0%)	Somatosensory oddball paradigm
Real et al. (2016)	N1, P2, P3b	29	na	3 (10%)	16	na	2 (13%)	Auditory oddball Passive/Active
Total number		268	74 (36%)	60 (25%)	226	78 (44%)	79 (38%)	
Abbreviations: N° = number of	patients; VS/UWS = Vegeta	ative State/Unre	sponsive Wakefulness	Syndrome; MCS = M	linimally Co	nscious State; MMN	= Mismatch Negativity	; LPC = Late Positive Component; SON = subject's own

name; % = percentage of patients in which ERP components were detected over the total number of patients examined for the exact same ERPs; na= not analyzed in the study.

Response Level 1 indicates detection of ERP components MMN, P3a, N400. Response level 2 indicates detection of ERP components P3b, LPC (P600).

٩

more reliable evaluation of the responses it has been recommended to integrate the visual identification of waves with statistical analysis methods of the individual ERP components (Fischer et al., 2010; Ragazzoni et al., 2013; Rohaut et al., 2015; Beukema et al., 2016; Gibson et al., 2016). Sometimes, repetitive artefacts or periodic epileptiform discharges on the EEG can synchronize with the stimuli and generate waveforms mimicking the morphology of averaged ERPs. The deceptive impression can arise that a P3

data strongly challenge the interpretation of these results

The interpretation of ERPs in VS/UWS and MCS patients requires considerable experience from the operator. The morphology of ERPs is often markedly deteriorated and in order to obtain a

before averaging the post-stimulus responses. An abundance of studies with ERPs in prolonged DoC have been produced in the last 20 years and over 500 patients have been examined. Some reports concerned single or few patients or were cohort studies, therefore of limited clinical relevance, although important for a better understanding of prolonged DoC physiopathology (Connolly et al., 1999; Laureys et al., 2004b; Schoenle and Witzke, 2004; Faran et al., 2006; Balconi et al., 2013): they will not be considered here. Table 1 summarizes the results of sixteen studies with relatively larger samples of patients analyzed at the individual level and aiming at differentiating patients with VS/UWS from those with MCS (diagnostic studies). Studies are categorized into two levels, reflecting the different complexity of ERP components analyzed. Level 1 indicates analysis of earlier components (i.e., MMN, P3a, N400) associated with preconscious cognitive functions, such as sensory memory, orienting response or semantic processing.

component is present where none exists (Ragazzoni et al., 2011): therefore, the spontaneous EEG should always be scrutinized

Level 2 refers to analysis of later components (P3b, LPC, P600) that in normals reflect conscious processing. It is remarkable that about 1 out of 3 VS/UWS patients presented ERP responses at level 1 and/or 2, indicating that a substantial proportion of the patients could harbour some level of cognitive processing and even of conscious awareness (level 2: 25% of the patients examined). Unfortunately, the clinical evidence of a recovery of consciousness was available only for a part of them (Kotchoubey et al., 2005; Faugeras et al., 2012; Steppacher et al., 2013). Another notable fact is that no more than 38% of MCS patients presented with ERP signs of consciousness (level 2), despite behavioural evidence of awareness. Possible explanations for these false negative results are fluctuations in arousal, lack of motivation, fatigue, difficulty in understanding the task, sensory defects, technical factors such as artifacts and latency variability of responses. These remarks are valid even more for VS/UWS patients and suggest as entirely possible the hypothesis that ERPs (and other electrophysiological and functional neuroimaging investigations as well) largely underestimate the cognitive capacities of prolonged DoC patients. Clearly, the diagnostic power of ERPs in differentiating VS/UWS from MCS is weak due to a lack of sensitivity, however some studies confirmed that the detection of P3b represents a highly specific signature of conscious processing (Schnakers et al., 2008; Bekinschtein et al., 2009; Faugeras et al., 2012; King et al., 2013), as only conscious patients present with this electrophysiological response. Of note, ERPs can detect in patients latent cognitive competences that are inaccessible to the clinical examination or are at a higher level than that shown by behavioural performance (Beukema et al., 2016). A new ERP protocol has been proposed recently to probe multiple cognitive functions in a single recording session, an approach alternative to focussing on a specific but elusive neurophysiological marker of consciousness (Sergent et al., 2016). The test, based on the combination of several ERP markers, uses an adaptation of the Posner cueing protocol and explores eight cogni-

(Naccache et al., 2015).

tive domains with different levels of complexity. An interesting result of this multidimensional ERP testing was that high-level functions as opposed to low-level functions differentiated MCS from VS/UWS patients. This protocol aims at detecting the residual cognitive capacities (not only signs of consciousness) of the single patient, therefore providing relevant information for rehabilitative programs. The diagnostic value of ERPs can also be improved by repetitive measurements at different times, as it has been reported that the test-retest reliability in DoC patients is low due to fluctuations in responses over time: Schorr et al. (2015) showed that the Krippendorff's alpha coefficient comparing P3 occurrence between days was 0.72 for controls and 0.24 for patients, despite unmodified clinical appearance.

In a recent study, Gibson et al. (2016) found no reliable evidence of a P3b for any 'conscious' patients, including EMCS (Emerging from MCS) patients and 1 in 3 healthy participants who demonstrably follow commands with their behaviour. This suggests that tasks that require sustained attention to index consciousness may ultimately confound consciousness with the ability to complete a lengthy and complex cognitive task (Koch et al., 2016). Interestingly, Gibson et al. (2016) observed that all patients who could follow commands produced a tactile P3a. Crucially, this was true whether the patients could follow behavioural commands (i.e., MCS+) or if they were in a misdiagnosed VS/UWS and only able to demonstrate command-following via mental imagery tasks with fMRI. This result indicates that a distinction based on a multi-modal description of awareness (i.e., behaviour and neuroimaging) rather than a purely behavioural definition may provide a fruitful avenue to more accurately identify the diagnostic utility of these approaches (Cruse et al., 2016). Overall, the sensitivity of published ERP markers of consciousness is poor, with 62% of MCS patients failing to exhibit reliable ERP components linked to consciousness (i.e., Level 2 responses in Table 1). Indeed, these issues are not specific to ERPs, as considerable false negatives are also evident in fMRI methods (see Monti et al., 2010). This Type II error rate (i.e., false negatives) may be reduced in future by employing tasks with lower cognitive demands, monitoring each patient's level of arousal at the time of assessment, and applying advanced statistical analyses. Type I error rate (i.e., false positives) is more difficult to estimate from patient data due to the potential for covert awareness in a significant proportion of VS/UWS patients, and must therefore be estimated from controlled studies of diminished awareness, such as sleep, sedation, and inattention. Nevertheless, as with behavioural methods, protocols of repeated assessment (i.e., replication) will separate the errors from the true results.

The prognostic value of ERPs has been tested mostly in terms of recovery of consciousness and neurological functions with followup of one study extending as far as 14 years (Steppacher et al., 2013). The stronger ERP predictor for recovery of consciousness turned out being the presence of MMN, which also provided prognostic information on the functional outcome (Kotchoubey et al., 2005; Wijnen et al., 2007; Qin et al., 2008), with one study not supporting this statement however (Luauté et al., 2010). P3b emerged as a less reliable predictor of outcome (Steppacher et al., 2013; Wijnen et al., 2014b), but in one study its presence predicted recovery of consciousness at 1 year (Cavinato et al., 2009). The presence of N400 was associated with a favourable neurological recovery over a long-term follow-up period (Steppacher et al., 2013). Overall, it can be stated that ERP recordings are helpful in the prognostication of recovery in patients with DoC.

The important issue of pain perception in prolonged DoC patients has been addressed by recording long-latency laserevoked potentials (LEPs) on the assumption that the presence of cortical responses could reflect the experience of pain. The results were inconclusive, as in one study LEPs were recorded in all patients examined (5 VS/UWS, 4 MCS; de Tommaso et al., 2015) whereas in the other study LEPs were observed in 13 out of 23 VS/UWS patients and in all 15 MCS patients (Naro et al., 2015a). A major problem is that LEPs are not considered as being specifically related to the subjective perception of pain and therefore no inferences can be advanced from LEP results on the experience of pain in the patients (de Tommaso, 2016).

#### 3. Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS)

TMS utilizes a spatially restricted magnetic field to noninvasively induce an electric field in a target cortical area (Rossi et al., 2009; Rossini et al., 2015), which –depending from its intensity- activates directly or trans-synaptically cortical pyramidal neurons (Di Lazzaro et al., 2004; Caliandro et al., 2014). TMS represents the gold standard tool to assess the integrity of the human corticospinal tract and to evaluate distinct excitatory and inhibitory circuits of the motor cortex (Rossini et al., 2015). In the study of prolonged DoC, TMS investigations have been based on single-pulse stimulation, that allows to elicit motor evoked potentials (MEPs) and to evaluate the motor threshold, the central motor conduction time, and MEP size changes at different TMS intensities (MEP recruitment curve). The motor threshold is defined as the minimal intensity required to elicit a MEP of <50  $\mu$ V in the target muscle with 50% probability (Rossini et al. 2015) at rest (resting motor threshold, RMT) or during target muscle contraction (active motor threshold). Moreover, the amplitude of the MEP elicited by a test pulse is modulated by a number of different conditioning stimuli: the conditioning stimulus can be another generally subthreshold TMS pulse delivered to the same scalp position in order to assess intracortical inhibition and facilitation mechanisms (ICI and ICF; Kujirai et al., 1993), or a non-magnetic stimulus (e.g., an electric pulse delivered to a peripheral nerve) to assess afferent inhibition mechanisms (Rossini et al., 2015) of the human motor cortex

Early studies (for a review see also Lapitskaya et al., 2009), mainly conducted before the introduction of the diagnostic criteria for MCS, used TMS to detect the presence of MEPs in postcomatose patients (Moosavi et al., 1999) or to evaluate prognostic value of MEPs during recovery (Mazzini et al., 1999). Although MEPs were elicited in most of patients defined as consistently unresponsive or minimally responsive (Moosavi et al., 1999), the prognostic value of MEPs for recovery was considered poor (Mazzini et al., 1999).

More recent studies using single- or paired-pulse TMS protocols documented abnormal cortical excitability in prolonged DoC patients. In five VS/UWS patients following traumatic brain injury, Bagnato et al. (2012) evaluated ICI at short interval (2 ms) and ICF at 10 ms intestimuls interval, which are thought to mainly involve GABA<sub>A</sub>ergic and glutamatergic circuits in the primary motor cortex (M1), respectively (Rossini et al., 2015). Findings showed that both parameters were significantly reduced compared to healthy controls, while no significant differences emerged in the RMT. Two patients who evolved into a MCS were re-tested but no significant changes in such measures were observed.

Lapitskaya et al. (2013) compared a number of TMS-related electrophysiological measures recorded in 24 VS/UWS and 23 MCS patients (with different aetiologies: trauma, anoxic-ischemic encephalopathy, stroke, haemorrhage, and encephalitis) and in a group of healthy controls. The RMT was significantly higher in VS/UWS with respect to MCS group and healthy controls. All patients, mostly in the VS/UWS group, showed lower MEP amplitudes and a narrower MEP recruitment curve, while the central motor conduction time did not differ across groups (Lapitskaya et al., 2013). Moreover, the short latency afferent inhibition (SAI), a mainly cholinergic-mediated phenomenon (Rossini et al. 2015) induced by a peripheral electrical stimulus cohincident with the TMS pulse at cortical level, was reduced in both VS/UWS and MCS patients compared to healthy controls. Interestingly, a correlation was observed between SAI alterations and the level of consciousness as tested by the Coma Recovery Scale-Revised (CRS-R) total score (Lapitskaya et al., 2013).

In a study designed to investigate the pain-motor plasticity in ten post-anoxic VS/UWS patients by a specific paired laser associative stimulation protocol, Naro et al. (2015b) reported at baseline a RMT similar to that of healthy controls, whereas the central motor conduction time was increased and the MEP morphology was overall abnormal. Similarly to SAI (Lapitskaya et al., 2013), the inhibitory effect on MEP amplitude induced by a conditioning laser stimulus to assess the pain-motor integration, was reduced in patients compared to healthy controls (Naro et al., 2015c).

Finally, using a different approach Pistoia et al. (2013) evaluated the effect of different facilitating conditions on motor cortex excitability in six patients with a diagnosis of VS/UWS. Namely, MEPs were recorded in three experimental conditions: at rest; when patients were asked to open, and close the right hand; or when they were encouraged to imitate a movement performed by the examiner in front of the patient. Such protocol was repeated for 3 consecutive days. Findings showed that the MEP amplitude was significantly increased in the observation/'imitation' compared to the rest condition whereas no significant differences emerged during the verbal instructions. Authors reported that this effect was associated to behavioural improvement in 4 patients (Pistoia et al., 2013). In conclusion, MEPs following TMS reflect selectively the function of M1 and motor pathways but not of other cortical areas. In case of a lesion of M1 or along the corticospinal tract, or in case of severe axonal damage, no MEPs can be gathered. Moreover, in prolonged DoC patients taking CNS-acting drugs that increase the excitability threshold (see Rossi et al., 2009), it might be difficult to obtain reliable MEPs even at the maximal intensity of the stimulator output. These limitations strongly affect the diagnostic and prognostic power of MEPs in prolonged DoC patients.

#### 4. TMS-EEG co-registration

In analogy to the other EP modalities previously described, the degree of corticospinal activation following TMS of the motor cortex can be easily indexed by the amplitude of the MEPs in the target muscles, provided that the cortical area itself or the efferent pathway are not lesioned (Rossini et al., 2015); however, this is obviously not possible when TMS is applied outside the motor cortex.

Recent advances in amplifier technology (Veniero et al., 2009; Virtanen et al., 1999) have allowed the successful co-registration of brain activity during and immediately following TMS without saturation (for revisions see Komssi and Kähkönen, 2006; Miniussi and Thut, 2010; Rogasch and Fitzgerald, 2013; but see also Rogasch et al., 2014; Atluri et al., 2016; Mutanen et al., 2016). These technological developments made possible to record TMS evoked brain responses, or TEPs, that are expression of the direct activation of cortical neurons below the stimulation point; therefore, it reflects the local cortical reactivity of the cerebral cortex to the focal TMS (Komssi and Kähkönen, 2006; Komssi et al., 2007; Miniussi and Thut, 2010). Crucially, the local activation caused by the magnetic pulse diffuses trans-synaptically to connected areas over the ensuing tens of milliseconds (Komssi et al., 2002; Bortoletto et al., 2016): this "wave" can be traced by simultaneous EEG recording, and reflects, rather than the mere temporal or coherence correlation, the rapid causal interactions among multiple groups of neurons, thus closely resembling an effective connectivity phenomenon (Bortoletto et al., 2016). Hence, local and remote EEG responses to TMS (i.e., the TEPs) are considered quantifiable and reproducible (Casarotto et al., 2010) markers of the overall state of the brain (Veniero et al., 2010), provided that TMS is delivered outside a lesioned cortex (Gosseries et al., 2015).

For a reliable clinical application, it is recommended to integrate TMS-EEG measurements with a navigation system for coil positioning onto the desired target brain region, as well as to reduce the variability of the induced currents in the brain (Cincotta et al., 2010). Finally, advanced procedures should be implemented to localize and eventually minimize any sensory stimulation due to the TMS-associated "click" noise that can give origin to evoked responses (ter Braack et al., 2015), even in "apallic" patients (Gosseries et al., 2015).

In the study of DoC, TMS-EEG co-registration has the advantages that delivering TMS directly to the area of interest bypasses the need to access the functionality of the cortex through afferent pathways and primary areas; therefore, providing the opportunity to stimulate, virtually all different cortices directly. Moreover, the procedure can be performed at the bedside without the need of patient's cooperation (Massimini et al., 2009).

The degree of cortical reactivity and effective connectivity (Rosanova et al., 2012; Ragazzoni et al., 2013) depends on the physiological state of the neurons of the stimulated cortex, according to the general concept of state-dependency of brain response to external stimulations (Bortoletto et al., 2015, 2016); therefore, they vary as a function of the neuronal state at the moment of stimulation. Stringent examples of this are represented by specific changes of TEPs amplitude along different phases of the wakefulness/sleep cycle and even during different types of anaesthesia (Massimini et al., 2005; Ferrarelli et al., 2010; Sarasso et al., 2015). On these premises, TEPs appear to conceptually represent an excellent tool for exploring cortical reactivity and tracking the (residual) connectivity of both the intra-hemispheric and inter-hemispheric cortical networks in patients with prolonged DoC (Rosanova et al., 2012; Ragazzoni et al., 2013). A handful of investigations recently appeared on the topic, often with converging pathophysiological implications.

TMS-EEG co-registration provided important clues in improving the differential diagnosis between patients in VS/UWS and MCS. Two recent studies (Rosanova et al., 2012; Ragazzoni et al., 2013) examined a total of 18 VS/UWS patients, 10 MCS patients, 2 locked-in syndrome (LIS) patients. The pattern of TEPs in patients with VS/UWS was clearly different from that of patients with MCS and LIS. In the VS/UWS patients, TMS induced only ipsilateral responses (i.e., in the hemisphere under the stimulating coil: expression of residual cortical reactivity) or no response at all (Fig. 1).

In the MCS and LIS patients, TMS triggered complex activations that, after the local response, sequentially involved distant cortical areas in the stimulated hemisphere and in the contralateral one (11 cases out 12), suggesting the presence of residual intra and interhemispheric effective cortical connectivity. However, when present in patients, TEPs had reduced amplitudes and altered morphologies as compared to responses obtained in healthy subjects.

Overall, given that TEPs strongly correlate with the clinical diagnosis, these results prove that TMS-EEG co-registration, is more useful than other standard neurophysiological techniques, such as SEPs and auditory ERPs, in differentiating VS/UWS from MCS (Ragazzoni et al., 2013) (Table 2).

In the attempt to even better quantify the complexity of local and distant brain responses to the TMS pulse, a new index called Perturbational Complexity Index (PCI) has been introduced (Casali et al., 2013) and recently validated in a large sample of patients (Casarotto et al., 2016). The analysis of the algorithm behind PCI is out of the scope of the present review, and can be found in Casali et al. (2013). However, according to the authors (Casarotto et al. 2016) the PCI can be considered "a measure that



**Fig. 1.** TEPs recorded in thirteen VS/UWS patients and in ten patients with MCS (modified from Rosanova et al. (2012) and Ragazzoni et al. (2013)). In patients drawn from Rosanova et al., black traces represent TEPs recorded at one electrode under the stimulator, with the significance threshold represented by the pink bands. The current sources are plotted on the cortical surface and colour-coded according to their location in six anatomical macro-areas (the white cross marks the site of stimulation). The number of detected sources is indicated at the top right of each map. The coloured traces represent TMS-evoked cortical currents recorded from C3 and C4 electrodes following stimulation of the scalp overlying (left or right) M1. Red traces are from the hemisphere ipsilateral to the significance threshold (i.e., signal exceeding >3 SDs the pre-stimulus baseline for at least 20 ms; N.S.: not significant). For each patient, voltage scalp maps are reported on top of the traces (colour bar indicates the amplitude scale) and sLORETA sources (calculated only for the significant TEPs) are presented on bottom. Note how in all VS/UWS patients TMS triggered either a simple, local response (confined to the stimulated hemisphere) or no response at all, whereas in MCS patients responses sequentially involved distant cortical areas over both hemispheres. These results show that cortical reactivity and effective connectivity are severely impaired in all VS/UWS patients but they are much less impaired in MCS patients.

#### Table 2

Survey of the different neurophysiological techniques of stimulation to investigate brain function in VS/UWS and MCS.

Technique	Task	Availabiity	Recording /analysis complexity	Information on effective cortico-cortical connectivity	Diagnostic utility	Prognostic utility
Short-latency EPs (BAEPs, SEPs, VEPs)	Passive	++++	+	+	+	++
Long-latency EPs (ERPs)	Passive/ active	+++	+++ <sup>a</sup>	++	+++ <sup>c</sup>	++
TMS (single/paired pulse)	Passive/ active	+++	+	+	+	+
TMS-EEG	Passive	+	++++ <sup>b</sup>	++++	++++ <sup>d</sup>	++

Abbreviations: EPs = Evoked Potentials; BAEPs = Brainstem Auditory Evoked Potentials; SEPs = Somatosensory Evoked Potentials; VEPs = Visual Evoked Potentials; ERPs = E-vent-Related Potentials; TMS = Transcranial Magnetic Stimulation; TMS-EEG = concurrent TMS-EEG recording.

<sup>a</sup> It is recommended to integrate the visual identification of ERPs with methods of statistical analysis.

<sup>b</sup> TMS-compatible EEG amplifiers are required for recording TMS-EEG responses.

<sup>c</sup> Low sensitivity but high specificity estimated for ERPs.

<sup>d</sup> High sensitivity and high specificity estimated for TMS-EEG.

gauges the ability of thalamocortical circuits to integrate information irrespectively of the integrity of sensory processing, motor behaviour and subject's participation", hence well fitting the bedside requirements for disentangling the individual level of consciousness. In this study, PCI has been evaluated in 38 MCS and 43 VS/UWS patients after validation (corrected for brain lesions and behavioural unresponsiveness) in a benchmark population of 150 subjects/patients interrogated on their immediate or delayed conscious experience (including healthy subjects of different age; brain-injured, yet conscious, patients; subjects with referred no conscious or conscious experience upon awakening from NREM sleep or anaesthesia). The PCI, which detected consciousness in 100% of the benchmark population, showed a sensitivity of 94.7% in detecting patients with minimal signs of consciousness, thus greater than the sensitivity of spontaneous EEG conventional analysis (81.6%). Among the VS/UWS population, the PCI index – derived after TMS of multiple scalp sites – identified three sub-groups, which were indistinguishable on a behavioural level only: a "no-response" subgroup of 13 patients (30%), a "low complexity" subgroup of 9 patients (49%) and a smaller "high-complexity" subgroup of 9 patients (21%). TMS-EEG responses in the low-complexity subgroup resembled those of healthy unconscious sub-

jects during NREM sleep and anaesthesia (Massimini et al., 2005; Ferrarelli et al., 2010; Sarasso et al., 2015), while brain responses in the high-complexity group resembled those of REM sleep (Massimini et al. 2010) or ketamine anaesthesia, when consciousness is accessible, although in the frame of a disconnection from the external environment (Collier, 1972; Siclari et al., 2013; Sarasso et al., 2015).

A convergent finding across studies from indipendent laboratories is the absence of TEPs in VS/UWS (as well as MCS) patients due to diffuse axonal damage (Rosanova et al. 2012; Ragazzoni et al. 2013): this was evident either when "standard" TEPs analysis was applied (3/15 and 6/13, respectively, in the two cited studies) and in 12/13 patients whose brain PCI showed "no response" (Casarotto et al. 2016). Thus, if replicated in larger sample of patients, the absence of TMS-EEG response might represent a suitable neurophysiological marker of a diffuse axonal damage subtending prolonged DoC.

Only a series of case reports are available about prognostic value of TMS-EEG findings, as far as the recovery of consciousness is concerned (Rosanova et al. 2012). Although PCI should not be regarded as a marker for prognostic purposes, it is noteworthy that 9/43 of the VS/UWS patients subgroup with highest values of PCI (i.e., those showing more complex brain responses) had a more favourable clinical outcome at six months, with a transition from VS/UWS to MCS in 6 out 9 (5/21 among patients in the low complexity group), suggesting that these patients may retain a capacity for consciousness that might be missed looking only at their behavioural responses (Casarotto et al., 2016). Looking at these findings into a neuromodulatory perspective (see the following paragraphs of the current review), the complexity of TMS-EEG responses might find a place as a screening procedure to individuate suitable candidates (i.e., those patients maintaining local reactivity and residual cortico-cortical connectivity) that can enter a neurorehabilitation protocol

It remains to be determined the clinical utility in DoC patients of automated TMS-EEG "functional cytoarchitecture" cortical mapping (Harquel et al., 2016) as well as the eventual adjunctive utility of merging measures of brain metabolism with TMS-EEG findings (Bodart et al., 2017).

## 5. Non-invasive brain stimulation (NIBS) as a neuromodulatory tool

No satisfactory pharmacologic treatments are currently available for severe DoC (Gosseries et al., 2011). Invasive neurostimulation techniques such as DBS have been regarded as a potential approach to prolonged DoC treatment in proofs-of-principle studies, but clinical trials are still lacking (for details, see section 6). In addition, ethical and procedural limitations have to be considered in these patients (Giacino et al., 2012; Patuzzo and Manganotti, 2014). Considering these points, NIBS techniques such as rTMS and tDCS have been proposed as an experimental therapeutic strategy in prolonged DoC.

Overall, the rationale behind the use of NIBS as neurostimula tion/neuromodulation approach to treat a given neurological disorder relies on the possibility (a) to produce plastic changes outlasting the stimulation period and (b) to induce effects in brain regions at a distance from the stimulating site by a widespread activation of neural networks. This aims at counteracting the abnormalities in brain circuitry thought to cause specific clinical deficits. Classically, some NIBS protocols such as high-frequency rTMS, intermittent theta burst stimulation, quadripulse magnetic stimulation at interstimulus intervals (ISIs) of 1.5–10 ms, and anodal tDCS are considered to have excitatory effects, whereas other paradigms (e.g., lowfrequency rTMS, continuous theta burst stimulation, quadripulse stimulation for ISIs of 30-100 ms, cathodal tDCS) are considered inhibitory (Rossi et al., 2009; Lefaucheur et al., 2014). However, in this context, the terms "excitation" and "inhibition" refer to the balance between excitatory and inhibitory effects on different neural circuitries. Moreover, this dichotomy is challenged by the experimental evidence that several factors such as baseline cortical excitability and patterns of cortical oscillations strongly influence the net amount and persistence of the effects of different NIBS techniques at the individual level (Siebner and Rothwell, 2003; Fertonani and Miniussi 2017; Thut et al., 2017). These results suggest complex interactions of physiological, disease-related, and drug-related homeostatic plastic and metaplastic mechanisms (for a detailed discussion, see Lefaucheur et al., 2014). As to the widespread effects of NIBS, an indirect evidence in support of this concept comes from DBS in Parkinson's disease (PD) (Benninger and Hallett. 2015). Namely, improvement of motor symptoms induced by DBS of the subthalamic nucleus and internal pallidum has been reported to be associated to changes in cerebral activity (Ceballos-Baumann et al., 1999; Eusebio et al., 2011; Limousin et al., 1997) and in motor cortex excitability (Chen et al., 2001; Cunic et al., 2002). This suggests remote effects of DBS on distributed motor circuit connecting motor cortex, basal ganglia and thalamus and opens up the possibility that similar effects may be obtained stimulating other targets within the circuit such as cortical regions easily accessible to NIBS.

The effect of rTMS on distant brain network have been firstly demonstrated by neurophysiological studies that reported a modulation of the M1 excitability induced by conditioning protocols applied over the dorsal premotor cortex (Gerschlager et al., 2001; Munchau et al., 2002; Rizzo et al., 2004). Further evidence came from neuroimaging data showing changes of blood-oxygen-leveldependent signal (Bestmann et al., 2005) and cerebral blood flow (Okabe et al., 2003) after rTMS of the premotor or motor cortex. Moreover, increased dopamine release within basal ganglia has been reported after stimulation of the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex (DLPFC) and M1 (Strafella et al., 2001, 2003). Similarly, tDCS has been demonstrated to exert distant action by modulating different pattern of functional connectivity between cortical and subcortical networks when applied over the M1 (Baudewig et al., 2001; Polanía et al., 2012) or the DLPFC (Peña-Gómez et al., 2012). As in other neurological conditions, the use of NIBS techniques as potential neuromodulatory tools in DoC patients aims to activate the residual connections and the neuroplastic potential. This notwithstanding the intrinsic limitations of NIBS application to DoC, mostly VS/UWS, represented by the severe disconnections between different brain areas and by the cell death, as detailed in the Introduction.

Clinical data on the efficacy of NIBS as neurostimulation/neuro modulation approaches in prolonged DoC mainly derive from small open-label studies and case reports, with only a few cross-over, controlled studies as can be seen from the Table 3. At first, two case reports, using different experimental protocols and site of stimulation, suggested that rTMS might produce some effects in patients with prolonged DoC. Louise-Bender Pape et al. (2009) applied a patterned rTMS over the right DLPFC (300 paired-pulse trains with 100 ms inter-pulse and 5 s inter-train intervals), for 6 weeks in a patient with post-traumatic VS/UWS. A non-significant trend toward behavioural improvement associated with an improvement of auditory pathways conduction has been reported (Louise-Bender Pape et al., 2009). The same research group applied such protocol in two additional VS/UWS patients in order to evaluate safety indicators of the treatment without reporting clinical data (Pape et al., 2014). Afterwards, Piccione et al. (2011) described an arousal with transient increase of meaningful behaviours and EEG changes in a MCS patient who underwent a single session of 20-Hz rTMS applied on the scalp overlaying M1. The effects were 
 Table 3

 Studies evaluating Non-Invasive Brain Stimulation (NIBS) in VS/UWS and MCS.

Study	NIBS	Design	Patients		Stimulation pr	otocol			Outcome	Results	
	technique		Number, diagnosis and etiology	Time from injury (mean, range)	Target area	Control condition	Treatment duration	Stimulation parameters	measures	Immediate	Follow-up
Louise- Bender Pape et al. (2009)	rTMS	Case report	1 VS (traumatic)	287 days	Right DLPFC	No control	6 weeks (30 sessions)	300 paired-pulse trains; 100 ms inter- pulse and 5 s inter- train intervals	DOCS scale and evoked potentials	Afetr 30 sessions no significant effect	6 weeks atfer the treatment: a trend toward significant neurobehavioral gains
Piccione et al. (2011)	rTMS	Case report	MCS (hemorrhagic)	4 years	Left M1	Median nerve stimulation	Single session	20-Hz/90% RMT/ 10 min/1000 pulses	CRS-R, EEG	Behavioural imporving in the 6 h after the rTMS (CRS-R score from 13 to 19) with signs of increased arousal with absolute and relative power increase of the delta, alpha, and beta bands	6 months after, the clinical and neurophysiological conditions of the patient were the same as before the experiment
Manganotti et al. (2013)	rTMS	Open-label	3 VS, 3 MCS (3 traumatic, 3 hemorrhagic)	42.5 months (12–94)	Left or right M1	No control	Single session	20-Hz/120% RMT/ 10 min/1000 pulses	CRS-R, EEG	Long-lasting (up to 6 h) behavioral and EEG modification only in one MCS patient	1
Cincotta et al. (2015)	rTMS	Randomized, controlled, double-blind, cross-over	11 VS (9 post- anoxic, 2 traumatic)	35.4 months (9–85)	Left M1	Sham coil stimulation	5 days (5 sessions)	20-Hz/60% MSO/ 10 min/1000 pulses	CRS-R, EEG	Slight non-significant changes in the aorusal CRS-R subsacale; no significant EEG changes except for sporadic brain reactivity under the stimulation point	No differences between real and sham stimulation after 1 months
Louise- Bender Pape et al. (2014)	rTMS	Case reports	2 VS (traumatic)	188 days and 9 years	Left or righ DLPFC	No control	6 weeks (30 sessions)	300 paired-pulse trains; 100 ms inter- pulse and 5 s inter- train intervals/110% RMT	Only safety indicators; no clinical data	One ictal event in one patient; no other relevant changes in monitored indicators	1
Naro et al. (2015)	rTMS	Controlled study	10 UWS (post- anoxic)	12.2 months (4–15)	Right DLPFC	Sham rTMS only in 3 "responder" patients after 1 week	Single session	10-Hz/90% RMT/1000 pulses (trains of 50 stimuli in 5 s repeated every 20 s)	CRS-R; inhibitory and facilitatory intracortical and interregional TMS measures	3 patients showed a short- lasting increase of the CRS- R_M score (from 2 to 3) and reshaping of brain connectivity immediately after rTMS	No effects 60 min after rTMS
Xie et al. (2015)	rTMS	Non- randomized study	11 VS, 7 MCS, and 2 in coma (following stroke).; 10 patients assigned to the treatment group	Not reported	Right DLPFC	Details on control group not reported	4 weeks (28 sessions)	5 Hz; other details not reported	CRS-R; EEG, EPs	Changes in the alpha power during rTMS treatment with higher CRS-R scoresparticularly in 6 patients	4 weeks after rTMS treatment, 6 patients mainteined improvements
Liu et al. (2016)	rTMS	Controlled study	5 VS, 5 MCS (3 traumatic, 3 hemorrhagic)	5.6 months (1-28)	Left M1	Sham stimulation	Single session	20-Hz/100% RMT/ 10 min/1000 pulses	CRS-R; cerebral hemodynamics of the left middle cerebral arteries	Increase of the peak systolic velocity and the mean flow velocity only in MCS; no CRS-R scores changes	1

1638

Angelakis et al. (2014)	tDCS	Non- randomized controlled study	7 UWS, 3 MCS (5 traumatic, 4 post-anoxic, 1 post-operative infarct)	6 months- 10 years	Left DLPFC or left primary sensorimotor cortex	Non- randomized sham stimulation	3 weeks (5 days per week)	Week 1: sham; week 2: anodal tDCS (1 mA, 20 min); week 3: anodal tDCS (2 mA); reference electrode over the right supraorbicular cortex.	CRS-R; EEG	Clinical improvement only in MCS patients (particularly in 1 patients)	After 3 months, one MCS patient received a second cycle of 10 tDCS sessions with furhter improvement
Thibaut et al. (2014)	tDCS	Randomized, controlled, double-blind, cross-over	25 UWS, 30 MCS (25 traumatic, 30 non-traumatic)	33.5 months (7 days- 11 years)	Left DLPFC	Sham stimulation	Single session	anodal tDCS/2 mA/ 20 min; reference electrode over the right supraorbicular cortex	CRS-R	Transient improving in CRS-R total scores only in MCS patients; 13 MCS and 2 UWS patients further showed tDCS- related signs of consciousness	No correlation between tDCS response and patient outcome was observed at 12 months follow- up
Naro et al. (2016a)	tACS	Controlled study	14 UWS, 12 MCS (11 post- anoxic, 15 traumatic)	9.5 months (3–19)	Right DLPFC or frontopolar cortex	tRNS (0.1– 640 Hz) over the right DLPFC	Single session	gamma-range (35– 140 Hz) tACS/1 mA/ 10 min; reference electrode over Cz	EEG; CRS-R	Increase of the frontotemporal theta and gamma relative power and of the partial directed coherence measures in MCS patients; no CRS-R changes during or after each experimental session	1
Naro et al. (2016b)	otDCS	Controlled study	10 UWS, 10 MCS (7 post- anoxic, 13 traumatic)	19.5 months (3-72)	Medial cerebellum (half a centimeter below the inion)	Sham stimulation	Single session	5 Hz anodal otDCS/ 2 mA/10 min; reference electrode over the left buccinator muscle	EEG; CRS-R	In MCS patients, increase of the theta and gamma power and gamma coherence up to 30 min after the stimulation, associated to transient CRS-R amelioration	Ι

rTMS: repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation; tDCS: transcranial direct current stimulation; tSCA: transcranial alternating current stimulation; otDCS oscillatory transcranial direct current stimulation; tRNS: transcranial alternating current stimulation; vS: vegetative state; UWS: unresponsive wakefulness syndrome; MCS: minimally conscious state; DLPFC: dorsolateral prefrontal cortex; M1: primary motor cortex; DOCS: disorders of consciousness scale; EP: evoked potentials; RMT: resting motor treshold; MSO: maximum stimulation output.

een in the 6 h following the rTMS protocol while no changes emerged after peripheral stimulation applied as a control condition. The same stimulation protocol (i.e., single session 20-Hz rTMS delivered over the scalp corresponding to M1) has been employed in an open-label study investigating EEG reactivity and clinical response in 6 severely brain injured patients with prolonged DoC (VS/UWS and MCS) (Manganotti et al., 2013). Authors reported long-lasting EEG and behavioural changes only in one MCS patient, whereas no significant clinical or EEG modifications were observed in any other of the patients. These early reports in the literature had great resonance in the mass media and created strong expectations among patients' families, raising the need of controlled studies on larger samples.

On this line, Cincotta et al. (2015) conducted the first randomised, double blind, sham-controlled crossover trial in 11 VS/ UWS patients (9 post-anoxic, 2 post-traumatic). Real or sham 20-Hz rTMS (10 min stimulation for a total of 1000 pulses) were applied to the left M1 for 5 consecutive days. Clinical data and EEG recordings were collected up to one month after the treatment period. Using a standardized clinical evaluation by the JFK CRS-R (Giacino et al., 2004), no significant behavioural difference was observed between real and sham conditions. In addition, no overall EEG modifications were detected.

Interestingly, when blind evaluation performed by the neurologist and the relatives using the Clinical Global Impression scale (Guy, 1976) were compared, a lack of concordance was seen in single VS/UWS patients. This finding underlies the difficulty to detect minor clinical modifications in prolonged DoC patients (Schnakers et al., 2009). Using a similar 20-Hz rTMS protocol over the left M1, Liu et al. (2016) reported changes of cerebral hemodynamic of the left middle cerebral arteries, as tested by transcranial doppler ultrasound, after a single stimulation session. Namely, an increase of the peak systolic velocity and the mean flow velocity has been observed in MCS but not in VS/UWS patients compared to sham stimulation. No clinical changes in the CRS-R scores were seen (Liu et al., 2016).

After the early case report by Louise-Bender Pape et al. (2009). the effect of rTMS applied over the DLPFC has been evaluated in two recent studies. Naro et al. (2015c) tested the clinical and neurophysiological effect of a single session of 10-Hz rTMS in ten UWS patients. Authors reported no significant clinical changes at group level. However, in 3 patients rTMS induced a transient significant clinical improvement, limited to the motor domain of the CRS-R, associated with a short-lasting reshaping of brain connectivity, as tested by a dual-coil TMS paradigm with the conditioning stimulus over the right pre-motor cortex or the pre-supplementary motor area and the test stimulus over the left M1 (Naro et al., 2015c). In addition, Xie et al. (2015) conducted an open-label study on 20 patients with DoC following stroke (11 VS/UWS, 7 MCS, and 2 coma). The treatment group of ten patients received 28 sessions of 5-Hz rTMS. Authors reported significant increase of the absolute alpha power after the first rTMS session and of the relative alpha power after 2 weeks of treatment. At the behavioural level, patients showed higher scores in the GCS and CRS-R scales between two and four weeks of treatment. However, interpretation of these results appears difficult as no clear clinical data and design details are given.

In the last years, few studies evaluated the clinical and neurophysiological effects of different transcranial electrical stimulation (tES) protocols in DOC patients. Angelakis et al. (2014) evaluated the effect of a 5-day treatment by anodal tDCS in ten patients (3 MCS and 7 UWS). All patients underwent 3 consecutive weeks of treatment including three conditions with a non-randomized design: sham stimulation in the week 1; real anodal tDCS at 1 mA in the week 2 (20 min per day, 5 days per week); and real anodal tDCS at 2 mA in the week 3 (20 min per day, 5 days per week). Half of patients received tDCS over the left DLPFC, the others over the left primary sensorimotor cortex, with the reference electrode placed over the contralateral supra-orbital region. All 3 MCS patients showed clinical improvement within one week after the end of the whole treatment cycle, however the results should be considered with caution due to limitations in the number of studied patients. Authors reported also that one patient who was in a UWS for 6 years before treatment changed status to MCS at 1-year follow-up, but such data can hardly be attributable to tDCS treatment (Angelakis et al., 2014).

A double-blind, sham-controlled study with a crossover design has been conducted by Thibaut et al. (2014). They explored the effect of a 20-min single session of anodal tDCS at 2 mA over the left DLPFC on 55 patients (30 MCS, 25 UWS). Findings showed that tDCS treatment may transiently improve CRS-R total scores in MCS patients compared to sham stimulation. In contrast, no significant effects were seen in UWS patients. Interestingly, authors reported that 13 MCS patients and only 2 out of 25 patients included in the UWS group showed signs of consciousness after tDCS treatment observed neither during the pre-tDCS evaluation nor during the pre- or post-sham evaluation (Thibaut et al., 2014). The same authors conducted a retrospective study to evaluate the relationship between tDCS behavioural responsiveness and structural MRI and fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography data in a subgroup of MCS patients (Thibaut et al., 2015). Patients classified as tDCS-responders showed pattern of grey matter and metabolic preservation in brain areas such as the left DLPFC, the medialprefrontal cortex, the precuneus, and the thalamus (Thibaut et al., 2015)

Recently, Naro et al. (2016a) used transcranial alternating current stimulation (tACS) to modulate brain oscillation patterns of the gamma band in order to evaluate residual network connectivity in patients with prolonged disorders of consciousness. Twentysix patients (14 UWS and 12 MCS) and 15 healthy individuals underwent three 10-min single session stimulation protocols in different days: (a) gamma-range (35–140 Hz) tACS over the right DLPFC; (b) gamma-range tACS over the frontopolar cortex; and transcranial random noise stimulation (tRNS: 0.1-640 Hz) over the right DLPFC as an active stimulation control conditions. No sham condition was included. Immediately, 30, and 60 min after the end of each stimulation protocol, 10-min EEG was recorded and CRS-R was performed. At behavioural and clinical level, neither tACS nor tRNS induced significant CRS-R changes either during or after each experimental session. tACS over the right DLPFC induced a significant increase of the frontotemporal theta and gamma relative power and of the partial directed coherence measures in all the healthy participants and MCS patients and in some VS/UWS individuals.

A different stimulation target has been tested by Naro et al. (2016b) to evaluate fronto-parietal network functional connectivity changes induced by cerebellar 5-Hz oscillatory tDCS (otDCS) compared to sham stimulation. Authors reported an increase of the theta and gamma EEG power, on central and frontal electrodes respectively in MCS patients up to 30 min after the stimulation. Moreover, gamma coherence increased within central and, partially, fronto-central electrodes up to 30 min after the stimulation. At clinical level, such changes were associated to transient CRS-R amelioration in the MCS group 30 min after the stimulation, whereas neither clinical nor EEG changes emerged in VS/UWS patients (Naro et al., 2016b).

In summary, the currently available data failed to provide evidence for a therapeutic neuromodulatory effect of NIBS in VS/ UWS, at least when conventional magnetic coils and recommended rTMS (Rossi et al., 2009) and tES parameters are employed. Several hypotheses can be advanced to explain lack of NIBS efficacy in these patients. First, differently from what occurs in physiological conditions (Bestmann et al. 2004; Denslow et al., 2005), in VS/UWS the massive derangement of brain connectivity may result in the lack of neural networks acting as an efficient substrate for remote effects of stimulation. Important to this view, a severe alteration of functional inter-regional connectivity has been demonstrated in VS/UWS using simultaneous TMS and EEG recordings (Rosanova et al., 2012; Ragazzoni et al., 2013) and dual site TMS measures (Naro et al., 2015b), as well by the lack of relevant offline EEG modifications at distance from the site of rTMS application (Manganotti et al., 2013; Cincotta et al., 2015). Second, as in most VS/UWS patients the cortical excitability is greatly reduced (Cincotta et al., 2015), another possibility is that the rTMS intensities currently used in accordance with the international safety guidelines (Rossi et al., 2009), could be insufficient. The same could also be hypothesized for the current tES intensities, although recent evidence showed a partially non-linear relationship between intensity and tDCS-induced effects, suggesting that intensity enhancement does not necessarily increase efficacy (Batsikadze et al., 2013; Opitz et al., 2016). At least for rTMS, however, this hypothesis is partially challenged by the local EEG changes underneath the stimulation site observed in some VS/UWS patients (Cincotta et al., 2015). Another possibility is that the targets used so far (i.e., M1 and DLPFC) could not be the most appropriate for NIBS in VS/ UWS. Moreover, deeply stimulating magnetic coils such as the Hcoil have not been tested yet. Finally, a limit of the present data is the small sample size. Nevertheless, taken together, these studies may help to define the appropriateness of NIBS targets for VS/ UWS treatment, in order to optimize the allocation of human and financial resources for rehabilitation.

Unlike VS/UWS, the current preliminary findings support the possibility that neuromodulatory NIBS may have some clinical effects in some MCS patients (Angelakis et al., 2014; Thibaut et al., 2014; Naro et al., 2016b). As most data refer to the acute effect of single tES application over the left DLPFC (Thibaut et al., 2014) or the cerebellum (Naro et al., 2016b), the persistence of these effects is still unknown. Nevertheless, these results are in keeping with the hypothesis that some residual plastic capacities may still be present in MCS patients (Monti, 2012). If so, the preservation of sufficient neural networks appears to be the putative substrate of neuroplastic changes in these patients. In accordance with this view, TMS-EEG recordings (Rosanova et al., 2012; Ragazzoni et al., 2013) and EEG changes following tACS (Naro et al., 2016a) have shown a somewhat preserved functional connectivity among different brain areas in MCS patients. Further studies are needed to evaluate whether these NIBS effects in MCS actually represent a therapeutic perspective. In designing these studies, a crucial factor will be matching the sites and modality of stimulation with the patterns of structural and metabolic derangement of recruited MCS patients, in order to optimize their capacity to react to NIBS application.

## 6. Deep brain stimulation (DBS) and other invasive methods of CNS stimulation

DBS consists in the stereotaxic, reversible, mostly bilateral, implant of stimulating leads in subcortical targets (usually grey nuclei), connected to a controllable pulse generator via subcutaneous cables. They chronically deliver extracellular direct currents of variable pulse frequency, intensity and width (20-200 Hz, 1-6 V, 60-120 µs). Mechanisms of action of DBS are multiple and complex, and not fully known yet, even for diseases –as Parkinson's Disease- where DBS is the gold standard for the treatment of advanced cases (Follett et al., 2010). Most credited mechanisms, especially for frequencies above 100 Hz, are both local and system effects: the former are mainly consequence of excitation/inhibition of both afferent and efferent axonal fibers, rather than body cells (Gradinaru et al., 2009). The latter implies that DBS modifies dynamics of the whole network connected with the discrete region being stimulated (Hammond et al., 2008; Alhourani et al., 2015; see Perlmutter and Mink, 2006; Rosa et al., 2012 for reviews), possibly through synaptic inhibition (Dostrovsky et al., 2000) and "jamming", that is a sort of masking of pathological oscillatory signals sustaining symptoms (de Hemptinne et al., 2015).

The central nuclei of the thalamus are the main target proposed for DBS in prolonged DoC according to the view that DBS at this level may support thalamocortical and thalamostriatal outflow, thereby depolarizing neocortical and striatal neurons of the anterior forebrain mesocircuit, which has a major role in arousal regulation (Schiff, 2016). Such "activating" perspective of DBS hardly reconciles with the abovementioned mechanisms of action of DBS in movement disorders, where there is agreement that DBS -whatever its mechanisms of action- finally resembles the same inhibitory effect that a destructive neural lesion has on symptoms/behaviour (Benazzouz et al., 1993; Dostrovsky et al., 2000; Hammond et al., 2008). Therefore, it is conceptually puzzling that DBS could have been proposed among therapeutic strategies for patients with prolonged DoC, moreover considering that one of the pathological hallmark of the VS/UWS is a disconnection between the thalamus and the neocortex.

In support of this, the majority of previous attempts of DBS of the central thalamus in prolonged DoC patients failed to report clinically meaningful effects in terms of recovered or improved awareness, with effects limited to some evidence of increased arousal, such as occasional eye-opening and changes in autonomic function (i.e., increases in heart rate or blood pressure) (Shah and Schiff, 2010), the latter being a common effect of DBS of several subcortical grey nuclei/structures (subthalamus, periventricularperiaqueductal grey matter, hypothalamus) (Rossi et al., 2016) rather than specific for stimulation of central thalamic nodes.

Most of these attempts to use DBS of the central thalamic nuclei to improve arousal in prolonged DoC patients, including pioneeristic investigations (Hassler et al., 1969; Strum et al., 1979), concerned single case reports (Tsubokawa et al., 1990; Katavama et al., 1991) or small case series (Cohadon, 1985; Cohadon and Richer, 1993; Deliac et al., 1993; Magrassi et al., 2016). Among case reports, it is worth mentioning the unique findings reported by Schiff et al. (2007), concerning a MCS patient following traumatic brain injury (TBI) with leads implanted in the centromedial thalamic nuclei: after DBS performed in a chronic and stable MCS phase, behavioural measurement blindly performed with DBS ON (parameters of stimulation: 100 Hz, pulse width 90 µs, amplitude 4 V right, 4.5 V left electrode contacts) and OFF showed stimulationrelated improvement of some scales specifically capturing "cognitively mediated behaviours requiring working memory and sustained attention, such as expressed verbal fluency and semantic retrieval, controlled sensorimotor integration, and communication", together with a broad frontocentral EEG modulation (Schiff et al., 2007).

This encouraging result, that was consistent with the recruitment of fronto-striatal resources within the anterior forebrain mesocircuit, was partly replicated in a larger study (Yamamoto et al., 2010) involving 21 VS/UWS patients (9 TBI, 9 cerebrovascular accident, 3 brain anoxia) who underwent unilateral DBS of the centromedian-parafascicular thalamic nucleus (19 cases) or reticular formation (2 cases) of the less affected side, and using different stimulation parameters (frequency 25 Hz; intensity adjusted individually and pulse width not reported) from the successful case by Schiff et al. (2007). Reported results were emergence from VS and recovered ability to obey some verbal commands occurring in 8/21 VS/UWS patients (at a time ranging 8–19 months following DBS), associated with recovered desynchronization to continuous EEG analysis. These changes were not detected in none of the 86 VS/ UWS patients that did not undergo DBS, but were followed up for an overlapping time-span. Most importantly, the eight patients who improved after DBS retrospectively fulfilled strict electrophysiological criteria of preserved brain reactivity to sensory stimulations (thus indicating residual efficiency of thalamo-cortical connections), expressed by the presence of cortical waves during brainstem auditory and somatosensory evoked potentials, in line with previous and following observations of the same group of researchers on the same patients' sample (Yamamoto and Katayama, 2005; Yamamoto et al., 2013). However, it is difficult to ascribe these signs of behavioural improvements to the exclusive effect of DBS, since the implant was carried out 4-8 months following the initial cause of coma, hence well within the period of possible spontaneous recovery at least for TBI and cerebrovascular patients (that, however, did not occur in the "control" VS/UWS patients without DBS).

Another invasive approach that has been introduced in the attempt to improve clinical conditions of prolonged DoC patients is the epidural spinal cord stimulation (SCS) of the cervical dorsal columns. In this case, afferent impulses reach the reticular formation and the thalamus and, through thalamocortical connections, the neocortex (Paradiso et al., 1995) (provide that the afferent pathways are not disconnected). In all available studies (see Della Peppa et al., 2013), stimulation ranged between 25 and 200 Hz (pulse width 0.3–1 ms), was applied in a cyclic mode (15 min on/15 min off, only during daytime for a maximum of 11 h) and was below motor threshold (amplitude 2–15 V).

Besides direct activation of the reticular formation and thalamus by afferent inputs (Visocchi et al., 2001), additional proposed mechanisms of actions of SCS are an increase (Hosobuchi, 1985) or a sort of "redistribution" of the cerebral blood flow (CBF) at the cortical level (Mazzone et al., 1995), possibly through a modulatory action of the autonomic nervous system, as well as the release of hormonal factors, both acting on cerebral haemodynamics regulation (Visocchi et al., 2011). Increase of dopamine and norepinephrine levels have been also documented following chronic SCS (Liu et al., 2008).

Few case studies suggested that increased CBF was paralleled by improvement in some communication skills in patients with MCS (Hosobuchi, 1985; Yamamoto et al., 2013). One successive large prospective, uncontrolled and non-randomized observational study for 20 consecutive years (Kanno et al., 2009) showed that 54% (109 out of 201) of patients classified as being in a permanent VS/UWS, implanted with a cervical (C2-C4) epidural stimulator, recovered stimulation-related signs of awareness of self and surrounding environment. Positive results were particularly evident in younger (<35 years) patients, in those with TBI VS/UWS and when regional CBF was over 20 ml/100 g/min (Kanno et al., 2009). However, the follow up was too short (3.5 months) to verify the real clinical utility of SCS and, most importantly, the evaluation scales were designed "ad hoc" for the study and gave relevance to unspecific behaviours: for example, the detection of a behavioural expression or swallowing food or water when placed in the mouth was considered as an "excellent response", while a "positive response" included eye movements or blink following a visual stimulus.

In conclusion, the extant literature of invasive stimulation in prolonged DoC include some interesting results, both for DBS and SCS, although in the context of studies that have been often poorly controlled for clinical measures and outcomes (see Della Peppa et al., 2013). Therefore, they should overall be considered still preliminary. A roadmap for forthcoming DBS clinical trials has been proposed (Giacino et al., 2012), but DBS (and SCS) controlled clinical trials are still lacking, so the current evidence is not sufficient to recommend large-scale application of invasive brain stimulation in prolonged DoC patients. Our conservative view is that if DBS of central thalamic nuclei (as well as SCS) is offered as an ultimate treatment option in a chronically stable DoC patient, at least a partial functional integrity of thalamo-cortical connections should be overtly and electrophysiologically demonstrated before the surgical implant.

#### 7. Concluding remarks

The clinical "hard problem" of detecting for certainty consciousness in VS/UWS and MCS states has not been resolved yet, but neurosciences have brought lately relevant contributions to identify the neural bases of arousal and wakefulness and so to better focus the questions to be answered. Electrophysiology, with the advent of new techniques, has provided both diagnostic and prognostic clues, accessible at the bedside and therefore complementing the behavioural assessment. Among the many neurophysiological investigations, TMS combined with EEG appears at present as the most promising approach in detecting and tracking recovery of consciousness in prolonged DoC patients, consistently differentiating VS/UWS from MCS. Other neurophysiological techniques are also useful as they can disclose and characterize covert cognitive abilities not accessible through the clinical examination. Less rewarding are the results obtained in therapeutic trials with different approaches of invasive and non-invasive brain stimulation. Clearly, what is still missing is an accepted neurobiological theory of consciousness based on neurophysiological, anatomical and neuropathological evidences, providing a specific marker of awareness to be detected with neurodiagnostic investigations.

Without such a gold-standard "consciousness detector", lone data points of evidence for or against awareness are challenging to interpret. Indeed, guidelines for clinical behavioural assessments of consciousness highlight the necessity of multiple observations before a diagnosis can be reached (Kalmar and Giacino, 2005). In the same way, evidence from multiple research assessments and modalities (e.g., behaviour, neuroimaging, neurostimulation) must be accumulated and weighed before any clinical conclusions can be made (Peterson, 2016). It is therefore an important goal of the research field to identify multiple approaches to detecting awareness that can be combined to improve clinical practice.

#### Disclosure

This research did not receive any specific grant from funding agencies in the public, commercial, or not-for-profit sectors.

#### References

- Adams JH, Graham DI, Jennett B. The neuropathology of the vegetative state after an acute brain insult. Brain 2000;123:1327–38.
- Alhourani A, McDowell MM, Randazzo MJ, Wozny TA, Kondylis ED, Lipski WJ, et al. Network effects of deep brain stimulation. J Neurophysiol 2015;114:2105–17.
- Angelakis E, Liouta E, Andreadis N, Korfias S, Ktonas P, Stranjalis G, et al. Transcranial direct current stimulation effects in disorders of consciousness. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2014;95:283–9.
- Arnaldi D, Terzaghi M, Cremascoli R, De Carli F, Maggioni G, Pistarini C, et al. The prognostic value of sleep patterns in disorders of consciousness in the sub-acute phase. Clin Neurophysiol 2016;127:1445–51.
- Atluri S, Frehlich M, Mei Y, Garcia Dominguez L, Rogasch NC, Wong W, et al. TMS-EEG: a matlab-based graphical user interface for processing electrophysiological signals during transcranial magnetic stimulation. Front Neural Circ 2016;10:78.
- Bagnato S, Boccagni C, Prestandrea C, Sant'Angelo A, Castiglione A, Galardi G. Prognostic value of standard EEG in traumatic and non-traumatic disorders of consciousness following coma. Clin Neurophysiol 2010;121:274–80.
- Bagnato S, Boccagni C, Sant'Angelo A, Prestandrea C, Rizzo S, Galardi G. Patients in a vegetative state following traumatic brain injury display a reduced intracortical modulation. Clin Neurophysiol 2012;123:1937–41.

- Bagnato S, Boccagni C, Sant'Angelo A, Prestandrea C, Mazzilli R, Galardi G. EEG predictors of outcome in patients with disorders of consciousness admitted for intensive rehabilitation. Clin Neurophysiol 2015;126:959–66.
- Balconi M, Arangio R, Guarnerio C. Disorders of consciousness and N400 ERP measures in response to a semantic task. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neurosci 2013;25:237-43.
- Batsikadze G, Moliadze V, Paulus W, Kuo M-F, Nitsche MA. Partially non–linear stimulation intensity–dependent effects of direct current stimulation on motor cortex excitability in humans. J Physiol 2013;591:1987–2000.
- Baudewig J, Nitsche MA, Paulus W, Frahm J. Regional modulation of BOLD MRI responses to human sensorimotor activation by transcranial direct current stimulation. Magn Reson Med 2001;45:196–201.
- Bekinschtein TA, Dehaene S, Rohaut B, Tadel F, Cohen L, Naccache L. Neural signature of the conscious processing of auditory regularities. PNAS 2009;106:1672–7.
- Benazzouz A, Gross C, Féger J, Boraud T, Bioulac B. Reversal of rigidity and improvement in motor performance by subthalamic high-frequency stimulation in MPTP-treated monkeys. Eur J Neurosci 1993;5:382–9.
- Benninger DH, Hallett M. Non-invasive brain stimulation for Parkinson's disease: current concepts and outlook 2015. NeuroRehabilitation 2015;37:11–24.
- Bestmann S, Baudewig J, Siebner HR, Rothwell JC, Frahm J. Functional MRI of the immediate impact of transcranial magnetic stimulation on cortical and subcortical motor circuits. Eur J Neurosci 2004;19:1950–62.
- Bestmann S, Baudewig J, Siebner HR, Rothwell JC, Frahm J. BOLD MRI responses to repetitive TMS over human dorsal premotor cortex. Neuroimage 2005;28:22–9.
- Beukema S, Gonzalez-Lara LE, Finoia P, Kamau E, Allanson J, Chennu S, et al. A hierarchy of event-related potential markers of auditory processing in disorders of Consciousness. NeuroImage: Clin 2016;2:359–71.
- Bodart O, Gosseries O, Wannez S, Thibaut A, Annen J, Boly M, et al. Measures of metabolism and complexity in the brain of patients with disorders of consciousness. Neuroimage Clin 2017;14:354–62.
- Boly M, Garrido MI, Gosseries O, Bruno MA, Boveroux P, Schnakers C, et al. Preserved feedforward but impaired top-down processes in the vegetative state. Science 2011;332:858–62.
- Bortoletto M, Veniero D, Thut G, Miniussi C. The contribution of TMS-EEG coregistration in the exploration of the human cortical connectome. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 2015;49:114–24.
- Bortoletto M, Rodella C, Salvador R, Miranda PC, Miniussi C. Reduced current spread by concentric electrodes in transcranial electrical s timulation (tES). Brain Stimul 2016;9:525–8.
- Bruno MA, Vanhaudenhuyse A, Thibaut A, Moonen G, Laureys S. From unresponsive wakefulness to minimally conscious PLUS and functional locked-in syndromes: recent advances in our understanding of disorders of consciousness. J Neurol 2011;258:1373–84.
- Caliandro P, Padua L, Rossi A, Rossini PM, Stalberg E, Feurra M, et al. Jitter of corticospinal neurons during repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation. Method and possible clinical implications. Brain Stimul 2014;7:580–6.
- Carter BG, Butt W. Are somatosensory evoked potentials the best predictor of outcome after severe brain injury? Intensive Care Med 2005;31: 765–75.
- Casali AG, Gosseries O, Rosanova M, Boly M, Sarasso S, Casali KR, et al. A theoretically based index of consciousness independent of sensory processing and behavior. Sci Trans Med 2013;5:198ra105.
- Casarotto S, Romero Lauro LJ, Bellina V, Casali AG, Rosanova M, Pigorini A, et al. EEG responses to TMS are sensitive to changes in the perturbation parameters and repeatable over time. PLoS ONE 2010;5:e10281.
- Casarotto S, Comanducci A, Rosanova M, Sarasso F, Fecchio M, Napolitani M, et al. Stratification of unresponsive patients by an independently validated index of brain complexity. Ann. Neurol. 2016;80:718–29.
- Cavinato M, Freo U, Ori C, Zorzi M, Tonin P, Piccione F, et al. Post-acute P300 predicts recovery of consciousness from traumatic vegetative state. Brain Inj 2009;23:973–80.
- Cavinato M, Volpato C, Silvoni S, Sacchetto M, Merico A, Piccione F. Event-related brain potential modulation in patients with severe brain damage. Clin Neurophysiol 2011;122:719–24.
- Ceballos-Baumann AO, Boecker H, Bartenstein P, von Falkenhayn I, Riescher H, Conrad B, et al. A positron emission tomographic study of subthalamic nucleus stimulation in Parkinson disease: enhanced movement-related activity of motor–association cortex and decreased motor cortex resting activity. Arch Neurol 1999;56:997–1003.
- Celesia GG. Conscious awareness in patients in vegetative states: myth or reality ? Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep 2013;13:1-9.
- Chalmers D. Facing up to the problem of consciousness. J Consc Stud 1995;2:200–19.
- Chen R, Garg RR, Lozano AM, Lang AE. Effects of internal globus pallidus stimulation on motor cortex excitability. Neurology 2001;56:716–23.
- Chennu S, Finoia P, Kamau E, Monti MM, Allanson J, Pickard JD, et al. Dissociable endogenous and exogenous attention in disorders of consciousness. Neuroimage Clin 2013;3:450–61.
- Cincotta M, Giovannelli F, Borgheresi A, Balestrieri F, Toscani L, Zaccara G, et al. Optically tracked neuronavigation increases the stability of hand-held focal coil positioning: evidence from "transcranial" magnetic stimulation-induced electrical field measurements. Brain Stimul 2010;3:119–23.
- Cincotta M, Giovannelli F, Chiaramonti R, Bianco G, Godone M, Battista D, et al. No effects of 20 Hz–rTMS of the primary motor cortex in vegetative state: A randomised, sham–controlled study. Cortex 2015;71:368–76.

- Cohadon F. Deep brain stimulation in cases of prolonged traumatic unconsciousness. In: Lazorthes Y, Upton ARM, editors. Neurostimulation: an overview. Mt Kisco, New York: Futura Publishers; 1985.
- Cohadon F, Richer E. Stimulation cerebrale profonde chez des patients vegetative post traumatique. Neurochirurgie 1993;39:281–92.
- Coleman MR, Rodd JM, Davis MH, Johnsrude IS, Menon DK, Pickard JD, et al. Do vegetative patients retain aspects of language comprehension? Evidence from fMRI. Brain 2007;130:2494–507.
- Collier BB. Ketamine and the conscious mind. Anaesthesia 1972;27:120-34.
- Cologan V, Drouot X, Parapatics S, Delorme A, Gruber G, Moonen G, et al. Sleep in the unresponsive wakefulness syndrome and minimally conscious state. J Neurotrauma 2013;30:339–46.
- Connolly JF, Mate-Kole CC, Joyce BM. Global aphasia: an innovative assessment approach. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 1999;80:1309–15.
- Cruse D, Chennu S, Chatelle C, Bekinschtein TA, Fernández-Espejo D, Pickard JD, et al. Bedside detection of awareness in the vegetative state: a cohort study. Lancet 2011;378:2088–94.
- Cruse D, Thibaut A, Demertzi A, Nantes JC, Bruno MA, Gosseries O, et al. Actigraphy assessments of circadian sleep-wake cycles in the Vegetative and Minimally Conscious States. BMC Med 2013;11:18. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/1741-7015-</u> 11-18.
- Cruse D, Gantner I, Soddu A, Owen AM. Lies, damned lies and diagnoses: estimating the clinical utility of assessments of covert awareness in the vegetative state. Brain Inj 2014a;28;1197–201.
- Cruse D, Norton L, Gofton T, Young GB, Owen AM. Positive prognostication from median-nerve somatosensory evoked cortical potentials. Neurocrit Care 2014b;21:238–44.
- Cruse D, Young GB, Piccione F, Cavinato M, Ragazzoni A. Brain electrophysiology in disorders of consciousness: diagnostic and prognostic utility. In: Monti MM, Sannita WG, editors. Brain function and responsiveness in disorders of consciousness. Verlag Berlin Heidelberg: Springer; 2016. p. 105–18.
- Cunic D, Roshan L, Khan FI, Lozano AM, Lang AE, Chen R. Effects of subthalamic nucleus stimulation on motor cortex excitability in Parkinson's disease. Neurology 2002;58:1665–72.
- de Biase S, Gigli GL, Lorenzut S, Bianconi C, Sfreddo P, Rossato G, et al. The importance of polysomnography in the evaluation of prolonged disorders of consciousness: sleep recordings more adequately correlate than stimulusrelated evoked potentials with patients' clinical status. Sleep Med 2014;15:393–400.
- Dehaene S, Sergent C, Changeux JP. A neuronal network model linking subjective reports and objective physiological data during conscious perception. PNAS 2003;100:8520–5.
- Dehaene S, Changeux JP. Experimental and theoretical approaches to conscious processing. Neuron 2011;70:200–27.
- De Hemptinne C, Swann NC, Ostrem JL, Ryapolova-Webb ES, San Luciano M, Galifianakis NB, et al. Therapeutic deep brain stimulation reduces cortical phase-amplitude coupling in Parkinson's disease. Nat Neurosci 2015;18:779–86.
- Deliac P, Richer E, Berthomieu J, Paty J, Cohadon F. Electrophysiological evolution of post–traumatic persistent vegetative states under thalamic stimulation. Report on 25 observations. Neurochirurgie 1993;39:293–303.
- Della Peppa GM, Fujaya C, La Rocca G, Zhong Y, Visocchi M. Neuromodulation of vegetative state through spinal cord stimulation: where are we now and where are we going? Sterotact Funct Neurosurg 2013;91:275–87.
- Denslow S, Lomarev M, George MS, Bohning DE. Cortical and subcortical brain effects of transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS)-induced movement: an interleaved TMS/functional magnetic resonance imaging study. Biol Psychiat 2005;57:752–60.
- de Tommaso M, Navarro J, Lanzillotti C, Ricci K, Buonocunto F, Livrea P, et al. Cortical responses to salient nociceptive and not nociceptive stimuli in vegetative and minimal conscious state. Front Hum Neurosci 2015;9:17. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2015.00017</u>.
- de Tommaso M. Response: commentary: cortical responses to salient nociceptive and not nociceptive stimuli in vegetative and minimal conscious state. Front Hum Neurosci 2016;10:12. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2016.00012</u>.
- Di Lazzaro V, Oliviero A, Pilato F, Saturno E, Dileone M, Mazzone P, et al. The physiological basis of transcranial motor cortex stimulation in conscious humans. Clin Neurophysiol 2004;115:255–66.
- Dolce G, Sannita WG. A CNV-like negative shift in deep coma. Electroenceph Clin Neurophysiol 1973;34:647–50.
- Dostrovsky JO, Levy R, Wu JP, Hutchison WD, Tasker RR, et al. Microstimulationinduced inhibition of neuronal firing in human globus pallidus. J Neurophysiol 2000;84:570–4.
- Du B, Shan A, Zhang Y, Zhong X, Chen D, Cai K. Zolpidem arouses patients in vegetative state after brain injury: quantitative evaluation and indications. Am J Med Sci 2014;347:178–82.
- Duncan CC, Barry RJ, Connolly JF, Fischer C, Michie PT, Näätänen R, et al. Eventrelated potentials in clinical research: guidelines for eliciting, recording, and quantifying mismatch negativity, P300, and N400. Clin Neurophysiol 2009;120:1883–908.
- Estraneo A, Moretta P, Loreto V, Lanzillo B, Cozzolino A, Saltalamacchia A, et al. Predictors of recovery of responsiveness in prolonged anoxic vegetative state. Neurology 2013;80:464–70.
- Estraneo A, Loreto V, Guarino I, Boemia V, Paone G, Moretta P, et al. Standard EEG in diagnostic process of prolonged disorders of Consciousness. Clin Neurophysiol 2016;127:2379–85.

- Eusebio A, Thevathasan W, Doyle Gaynor L, Pogosyan A, Bye E, Foltynie T, et al. Deep brain stimulation can suppress pathological synchronisation in parkinsonian patients. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2011;82:569–73.
- Faran S, Vatine JJ, Lazary A, Ohry A, Birbaumer N, Kotchoubey B. Late recovery from permanent traumatic vegetative state heralded by event–related potentials. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2006;77:998–1000.
- Faugeras F, Rohaut B, Weiss N, Bekinschtein T, Galanaud D, Puybasset L, et al. Probing consciousness with event-related potentials in the vegetative state. Neurology 2011;77:264–8.
- Faugeras F, Rohaut B, Weiss N, Bekinschtein T, Galanaud D, Puybasset L, et al. Event related potentials elicited by violation of auditory regularities in patients with impaired consciousness. Neuropsychologia 2012;50:403–18.
- Ferrarelli F, Massimini M, Sarasso S, Casali A, Riedner BA, Angelini G, et al. Breakdown in cortical effective connectivity during midazolam-induced loss of consciousness. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2010;107:2681–6.
- Fertonani A, Miniussi C. Transcranial electrical stimulation: what we know and do not know about mechanisms. Neuroscientist 2017;23:109–23. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1177/1073858416631966</u>.
- Fischer C, Luauté J, Morlet D. Event–related potentials (MMN and novelty P3) in permanent vegetative or minimally conscious states. Clin Neurophysiol 2010;21:1032–42.
- Fischer DB, Boes AD, Demertzi A, Evrard HC, Laureys S, Edlow BL, et al. A human brain network derived from coma-causing brainstem lesions. Neurology 2016;87:1–8.
- Follett KA, Weaver FM, Stern M, Hur K, Harris CL, Luo P, et al. Pallidal versus subthalamic deep brain stimulation for Parkinson's disease. New Engl J Med 2010;362:277–9.
- Forgacs PB, Conte MM, Fridman EA, Voss HU, Victor JD, Schiff ND. Preservation of electroencephalographic organization in patients with impaired consciousnessand imaging-based evidence of command-following. Ann Neurol 2014;76:869–79.
- Friedman D, Cycowicz YM, Gaeta H. The novelty P3: an event–related brain potential (ERP) sign of the brain's evaluation of novelty. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 2001;25:355–73.
- Gerschlager W, Siebner HR, Rothwell JC. Decreased corticospinal excitability after subthreshold 1 Hz rTMS over lateral premotor cortex. Neurology 2001;57:449–55.
- Giacino JT, Ashwal S, Childs N, Cranford R, Jennett B, Katz DI, et al. The minimally conscious state: definition and diagnostic criteria. Neurology 2002;58:349–53.
- Giacino JT, Hirsch J, Schiff ND, Laureys S. Functional neuroimaging appications for assessment and rehabilitation planning in patients with disorders of consciousness. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2006;87:S67–76.

Giacino JT, Kalmar K, Whyte J. The JFK coma recovery scale-revised: measurement characteristics and diagnostic utility. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2004;85:2020–9.

- Giacino JT, Schnakers C, Rodriguez-Moreno D, Kalmar K, Schiff N, Hirsch J. Behavioral assessment in patients with disorders of consciousness: gold standard or fool's gold? Prog Brain Res 2009;177:33–48.
- Giacino JT, Fins JJ, Machado A, Schiff ND. Central thalamic deep brain stimulation to promote recovery from chronic posttraumatic minimally conscious state: challenges and opportunities. Neuromodulation 2012;15:339–49.
- Giacino JT, Fins JJ, Laureys S, Schiff ND. Disorders of consciousness after acquired brain injury: the state of the science. Nat Rev Neurol 2014;10:99–114.
- Gibson RM, Chennu S, Fernandez-Espejo D, Naci L, Owen AM, Cruse D. Somatosensory attention identifies both overt and covert awareness in disorders of consciousness. Ann Neurol 2016;80:412–23.
- Glass I, Sazbon L, Groswasser Z. Mapping, "cognitive" event-related potentials in prolonged post-coma unawareness state. Clin Electroencephalogr 1998;29:19–30.
- Gosseries O, Vanhaudenhuyse A, Bruno MA, Demertzi A, Schnakers C, Boly M, et al. Disorders of consciousness: coma, vegetative and minimally conscious states. In: Cvetkovic D, Cosic I, editors. States of consciousness. Verlag Berlin Heidelberg: Springer; 2011. p. 29–55.
   Gosseries O, Zasler ND, Laureys S. Recent advances in disorders of consciousness:
- Gosseries O, Zasler ND, Laureys S. Recent advances in disorders of consciousness: focus on the diagnosis. Brain Inj 2014;28:1141–50.
- Gosseries O, Sarasso S, Casarotto S, Boly M, Schnakers C, Napolitani M, et al. On the cerebral origin of EEG responses to TMS: insights from severe cortical lesions. Brain Stimul 2015;8:142–9.
- Gradinaru V, Mogri M, Thompson KR, Henderson JM, Deisseroth K. Optical deconstruction of parkinsonian neural circuitry. Science 2009;324:354–9.
- Greenberg DL. Comment on "Detecting awareness in the vegetative state". Science 2007;315:1221.
- Guérit JM, Amantini A, Amodio P, Andersen KV, Butler S, de Weerd A, et al. Consensus on the use of neurophysiological tests in the intensive care unit (ICU): electroencephalogram (EEG), evoked potentials (EP), and electroneuromyography (ENMG). Neurophysiol Clin 2009;39:71–83.
- Guy W. ECDEU assessment manual for psychopharmacology. Revised. US Department of Health, Education, and Welfare Publication (ADM). Rockville, MD: National Institute of Mental Health; 1976. p. 76–338.
- Hammond C, Ammari R, Bioulac B, Garcia L. Latest view on the mechanism of action of deep brain stimulation. Mov Dis 2008;23:2111–21.
- Hansotia PL. Persistent vegetative state. Review and report of electrodiagnostic studies in eight cases. Arch Neurol 1985;42:1048–52.
- Harquel S, Bacle T, Beynel L, Marendaz C, Chauvin A, David O. Mapping dynamical properties of cortical microcircuits using robotized TMS and EEG: towards functional cytoarchitectonics. Neuroimage 2016;135:115–24.

- Harrison AH, Connolly JF. Finding a way. A review and practical evaluation of fMRI and EEG for detection and assessment in disorders of consciousness. Neurosci Biobehav Rev 2013;37:1403–19.
- Hassler R, Dalle Ore GD, Dieckmann G, Bricolo A, Dolce G. Behavioural and EEG arousal induced by stimulation of unspecific projection systems in a patient with post-traumatic apallic syndrome. Electroenceph Clin Neurophysiol 1969;27:306–10.
- Hildebrandt H, Happe S, Deutschmann A, Basar-Eroglu C, Eling P, Brunhöber J. Brain perfusion and VEP reactivity in occipital and parietal areas are associated to recovery from hypoxic vegetative state. J Neurol Sci 2007;260:150–8.
- Höller Y, Bergmann J, Kronbichler M, Crone JS, Schmid EV, Golaszewski S, et al. Preserved oscillatory response but lack of mismatch negativity in patients with disorders of consciousness. Clin Neurophysiol 2011;122:1744–54.
- Hosobuchi Y. Electrical stimulation of the cervical spinal cord increases cerebral blood flow in humans. Appl Neurophysiol 1985;48:372–6.
- Ingvar DH, Sourander P. Destruction of the reticular core of the brainstem. Arch Neurol 1970;23:1-8.
- Isono M, Wakabayashi Y, Fujiki MM, Kamida T, Kobayashi H. Sleep cycle in patients in a state of permanent uncosciousness. Brain Inj 2002;6:705–12.
- Jennett B, Plum F. Persistent vegetative state after brain damage. Lancet 1972;1:734-7.
- Jennett B, Adams JH, Murray LS, Graham DI. Neuropathology in vegetative and severely disabled patients after head injury. Neurology 2001;56:486–90.
- Jones SJ, Vaz Pato M, Sprague L, Stokes M, Munday R, Haque N. Auditory evoked potentials to spectro-temporal modulation of complex tones in normal subjects and patients with severe brain injury. Brain 2000;123:1007–16.
- Kalmar K, Giacino JT. The JFK coma recovery scale-revised. Neuropsychol Rehabil 2005;15:454–60.
- Kanno T, Morita I, Yamaguchi S, Yokoyama T, Kamei Y, Anil SM, et al. Dorsal column stimulation in persistent vegetative state. Neuromodulation 2009;12:33–8.
- Katayama Y, Tsubokawa T, Yamamoto T, Hirayama T, Miyazaki, Koyama S. Characterization and modification of brain activity with deep brain stimulation in a persistent vegetative state. Pacing Clin Electrophysiol 1991;14:116–21.
- Kawamura H, Kubota S, Asakura T, Kitamura K. A clinico-physiological study of visually evoked potentials (VEP) and somatosensory evoked potentials (SEP) in so-called vegetative state and delta coma. Neurol Med Chir (Tokyo) 1975;15:73–85.
- King JR, Faugeras F, Gramfort A, Schurger A, El Karoui I, Sitt JD, et al. Single-trial decoding of auditory novelty responses facilitates the detection of residual consciousness. Neuroimage 2013;83:726–38.
- Kinney HC, Korein J, Panigrahy A, Dikkes P, Goode R. Neuropathological findings in the brain of Karen Ann Quinlan. The role of the thalamus in the persistent vegetative state. N Engl J Med 1994;330:1469–75.
- Koch C, Massimini M, Boly M, Tononi G. Neural correlates of consciousness: progress and problems. Nat Rev Neurosci 2016;17:307–21.
- Komssi S, Aronen HJ, Huttunen J, Kesaniemi M, Soinne L, Nikouline VV, et al. Ipsiand contralateral EEG reactions to transcranial magnetic stimulation. Clin Neurophysiol 2002;113:175–84.
- Komssi S, Kähkönen S. The novelty value of the combined use of electroencephalography and transcranial magnetic stimulation for neuroscience research. Brain Res Rev 2006;30(52):183–92.
- Komssi S, Savolainen P, Heiskala J, Kahkonen S. Excitation threshold of the motor cortex estimated with transcranial magnetic stimulation electroencephalography. NeuroReport 2007;18:13–6.
   Kondziella D, Friberg CK, Frokjaer VG, Fabricius M, Moller K. Preserved
- Kondziella D, Friberg CK, Frokjaer VG, Fabricius M, Moller K. Preserved consciousness in vegetative and minimal conscious states: systematic review and meta-analysis. | Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2016;87:485–92.
- Kotchoubey B, Lang S, Baales R, Herb E, Maurer P, Mezger G, et al. Brain potentials in human patients with extremely severe diffuse brain damage. Neurosci Lett 2001;301:37–40.
- Kotchoubey B, Lang S, Mezger G, Schmalohr D, Schneck M, Semmler A, et al. Information processing in severe disorders of consciousness: vegetative state and minimally conscious state. Clin Neurophysiol 2005;116:2441–53.
- Kujirai T, Caramia MD, Rothwell JC, Day BL, Thompson PD, Ferbert A, et al. Corticortical inhibition in human motor cortex. J Physiol 1993;471:501–19.
- Lamy D, Salti M, Bar-Haim Y. Neural correlates of subjective awareness and unconscious processing. An ERP study. J Cogn Neurosci 2009;21:1435–46.
- Landsness E, Bruno MA, Noirhomme Q, Riedner B, Gosseries O, Schnakers C, et al. Electrophysiological correlates of behavioural changes in vigilance in vegetative state and minimally conscious state. Brain 2011;134:2222–32.
- Lapitskaya N, Coleman MR, Nielsen JF, Gosseries O, de Noordhout AM. Disorders of consciousness: further pathophysiological insights using motor cortex transcranial magnetic stimulation. Prog. Brain Res. 2009;177:191–200.
- Lapitskaya N, Gosseries O, De Pasqua V, Pedersen AR, Nielsen JF, de Noordhout AM, et al. Abnormal corticospinal excitability in patients with disorders of consciousness. Brain Stimul 2013;6:590–7.
- Laureys S, Owen AM, Schiff ND. Brain function in coma, vegetative state and related disorders. Lancet Neurol 2004a;3:537–46.
- Laureys S, Perrin F, Faymonville ME. Cerebral processing in the minimally conscious state. Neurology 2004b;63:916–8.
- Laureys S, Celesia GG, Cohadon F, Lavrijsen J, León-Carrión J, Sannita WG, et al. Unresponsive wakefulness syndrome: a new name for the vegetative state or apallic syndrome. BMC Med 2010;8:68. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/1741-7015-8-68</u>.

Laureys S, Schiff ND. Coma and consciousness: paradigms (re)framed by neuroimaging. NeuroImage 2012;61:478–91.

- Lefaucheur JP, André-Obadiac N, Antal A, Ayachea SS, Baeken GB, Cantello R, et al. Evidence-based guidelines on the therapeutic use of repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS). Clin Neurophysiol 2014;125:2150–206.
- Lehembre R, Gosseries O, Lugo Z, Jedidi Z, Chatelle C, Sadzot B, et al. Electrophysiological investigations of brain function in coma, vegetative and minimally conscious patients. Arch It Biol 2012;150:122–39.
- Leòn-Carriòn J, Martin-Rodriguez JF, Damas-Lopez J, Barroso y Martin JM, Dominguez-Morales MR. Brain function in the minimally conscious state: a quantitative neurophysiological study. Clin Neurophysiol 2008;119:1506–14.
- Limousin P, Greene J, Pollak P, Rothwell J, Benabid AL, Frackowiak R. Changes in cerebral activity pattern due to subthalamic nucleus or internal pallidum stimulation in Parkinson's disease. Ann Neurol 1997;42:283–91.
- Liu JT, Tan WC, Liao WJ. Effects of electrical cervical spinal cord stimulation on cerebral blood perfusion, cerebrospinal fluid catecholamine levels, and oxidative stress in comatose patients. Acta Neurochir Suppl 2008;101:71–6.
- Liu P, Gao J, Pan S, Meng F, Pan G, Li J, et al. Effects of high-frequency repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation on cerebral hemodynamics in patients with disorders of consciousness: a sham-controlled study. Eur Neurol 2016;76:1–7.
- Logi F, Fischer C, Murri L, Mauguière F. The prognostic value of evoked responses from primary somatosensory and auditory cortex in comatose patients. Clin Neurophysiol 2003;114:1615–27.
- Logi F, Pasqualetti P, Tomaiuolo F. Predict recovery of consciousness in post-acute severe brain injury: the role of EEG reactivity. Brain Inj 2011;25:972–9.
- Louise-Bender Pape T, Rosenow J, Lewis G, Ahmed G, Walker M, Guernon A, et al. Repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation–associated neurobehavioral gains during coma recovery. Brain Stimul 2009;2:22–35.
- Luauté J, Maucort-Boulch D, Tell L, Quelard F, Sarraf T, Iwaz J, et al. Long termoutcomes of chronic minimally conscious and vegetative states. Neurology 2010;75:246–52.
- Magrassi L, Maggioni G, Pistarini C, Di Perri C, Bastianello S, Zippo AG, et al. Results of a prospective study (CATS) on the effects of thalamic stimulation in minimally conscious and vegetative state patients. J Neurosurg 2016;8:1–10.
- Manganotti P, Formaggio E, Storti SF, Fiaschi A, Battistin L, Tonin P, et al. Effect of high-frequency repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation on brain excitability in severely brain-injured patients in minimally conscious or vegetative state. Brain Stimul 2013;6:913–21.
- Marosi M, Prevec T, Masala C, Bramanti P, Giorganni R, Luef G. Event-related potentials in vegetative state. Lancet 1993;41:1473–4.
- Massimini M, Ferrarelli F, Huber R, Esser SK, Singh H, Tononi G. Breakdown of cortical effective connectivity during sleep. Science 2005;309:2228–32.
- Massimini M, Ferrarelli F, Murphy M, Huber R, Riedner B, Casarotto S, et al. Cortical reactivity and effective connectivity during REM sleep in humans. Cogn Neurosci 2010;1:176–83.
- Massimini M, Boly M, Casali A, Rosanova M, Tononi G. A perturbational approach for evaluating the brain's capacity for consciousness. Prog Brain Res 2009;177:201–14.
- Mazzini L, Pisano F, Zaccala M, Miscio G, Gareri F, Galante M. Somatosensory and motor evoked potentials at different stages of recovery from severe traumatic brain injury. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 1999;80:33–9.
- Mazzone P, Pisani R, Nobili F, Arrigo A, Rosadini G. Assessment of regional cerebral blood flow during spinal cord stimulation in humans. Stereotact Funct Neurosurg 1995;64:197–201.
- Menon DK, Owen AM, Williams EJ, Minhas PS, Allen CM, Boniface SJ, et al. Cortical processing in persistent vegetative state. Lancet 1998;352:200.
- Miniussi C, Thut G. Combining TMS and EEG offer new prospects in cognitive neuroscience. Brain Topogr 2010;22:249–56.
- Monti MM, Vanhaudenhuyse A, Coleman MR, Boly M, Pickard JD, Tshibanda L, et al. Willful modulation of brain activity and communication in disorders of consciousness. N Engl J Med 2010;362:579–89.
- Monti MM. Cognition in the vegetative state. Annu Rev Clin Psychol 2012;8:431-54.
- Moosavi SH, Ellaway PH, Catley M, Stokes MJ, Haque N. Corticospinal function in severe brain injury assessed using magnetic stimulation of the motor cortex in man. J Neurol Sci 1999;164:179–86.
- Munchau A, Bloem BR, Irlbacher K, Trimble MR, Rothwell JC. Functional connectivity of human premotor and motor cortex explored with repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation. J Neurosci 2002;22:554–61.
- Mutanen TP, Kukkonen M, Nieminen JO, Stenroos M, Sarvas J, Ilmoniemi RJ. Recovering TMS-evoked EEG responses masked by muscle artifacts. Neuroimage 2016;139:157–66.
- Naatanen R, Kujala T, Winkler I. Auditory processing that leads to conscious perception: a unique window to central auditory processing opened by the mismatch negativity and related responses. Psychophysiology 2011;48:4–22.
- Nachev P, Hacker PMS. Covert cognition in the persistent vegetative state. Prog Neurobiol 2010;91:68–76.
- Naccache L, King J-R, Sitt J, Engemann D, El Karoui I, Rohaut B, et al. Neural detection of complex sound sequences or of statistical regularities in the absence of consciousness? Brain 2015;138(1–3):e395.
- Naci L, Monti MM, Cruse D, Kübler A, Sorger B, Goebel R, et al. Brain-computer interfaces for communication with nonresponsive patients. Ann Neurol 2012;72:312–23.
- Naro A, Russo M, Leo A, Rifici C, Pollicino P, Bramanti P, et al. Cortical responsiveness to nociceptive stimuli in patients with chronic disorders of consciousness: do Cfiber laser evoked potentials have a role? PLoS ONE 2015a;10:e0144713.

- Naro A, Leo A, Russo M, Quartarone A, Bramanti P, Calabrò RS. Shaping thalamocortical plasticity: a marker of cortical pain integration in patients with postanoxic unresponsive wakefulness syndrome? Brain Stimul 2015b;8:97–104.
- Naro A, Russo M, Leo A, Bramanti P, Quartarone A, Calabrò RS. A single session of repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation over the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex in patients with unresponsive wakefulness syndrome: preliminary results. Neurorehabil Neural Repair 2015c;29:603–13.
- Naro A, Bramanti P, Leo A, Russo M, Calabrò RS. Transcranial alternating current stimulation in patients with chronic disorder of consciousness: a possible way to cut the diagnostic gordian knot? Brain Topogr 2016a;29:623–44.
- Naro A, Russo M, Leo A, Cannavò A, Manuli A, Bramanti A, et al. Cortical connectivity modulation induced by cerebellar oscillatory transcranial direct current stimulation in patients with chronic disorders of consciousness: a marker of covert cognition? Clin. Neurophysiol. 2016b;127:1845–54.
- Norton L, Hutchinson RM, Young GB, Lee DH, Sharpe MD, Mirsattari SM. Disruptions of functional connectivity in the default mode network of comatose patients. Neurology 2012;17:175–81.
- Okabe S, Hanajima R, Ohnishi T, Nishikawa M, Imabayashi E, Takano H, et al. Functional connectivity revealed by single–photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) during repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation (rTMS) of the motor cortex. Clin Neurophysiol 2003;114:450–7.
- Opitz A, Falchier A, Yan CG, Yeagle EM, Linn GS, Megevand P, et al. Spatiotemporal structure of intracranial electric fields induced by transcranial electric stimulation in humans and nonhuman primates. Sci Rep 2016;6:31236.
- Owen AM, Coleman MR. Functional neuroimaging of the vegetative state. Nat Rev Neurosci 2008;9:235–43.
- Pape TL, Rosenow JM, Patil V, Steiner M, Harton B, Guernon A, et al. RTMS safety for two subjects with disordered consciousness after traumatic brain injury. Brain Stimul 2014;7:620–2.
- Paradiso C, De Vito L, Rossi S, Passero S, Setacci C, Cioni R, et al. Cervical and scalprecorded short latency somatosensory evoked potentials at difference frequency filters to epidural spinal cord stimulation in peripheral vascular patients. Electroenceph Clin Neurophysiol 1995;96:105–13.
- Patuzzo S, Manganotti P. Deep brain stimulation in persistent vegetative states: ethical issues governing decision making. Behav Neurol 2014;2014:641213.
- Peña-Gómez C, Sala-Lonch R, Junqué C, Clemente IC, Vidal D, Bargalló N, et al. Modulation of large-scale brain networks by transcranial direct current stimulation evidenced by resting-state functional MRI. Brain Stimul 2012;5:252–63.
- Perlmutter JS, Mink JW. Deep brain stimulation. Ann Rev Neurosci 2006;29:229–57.
- Perrin F, Schnakers C, Schabus M, Degueldre C, Goldman S, Brédart S, et al. Brain responses to one's own name in vegetative state, minimally conscious state, and locked–in syndrome. Arch Neurol 2006;63:562–9.
- Peterson A, Cruse D, Naci L, Weijer C, Owen AM. Risk, diagnostic error, and the clinical science of consciousness. NeuroImage: Clin 2015;7:588–97.
- Peterson A. Consilience, clinical validation, and global disorders of consciousness. Neurosci Conscious 2016. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/nc/niw011</u>.
- Piccione F, Cavinato M, Manganotti P, Formaggio E, Storti SF, Battistin L, et al. Behavioral and neurophysiological effects of repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation on the minimally conscious state: a case study. Neurorehabil Neural Repair 2011;25:98–102.
- Picton TW, Bentin S, Berg P, Donchin E, Hillyard SA, Johnson Jr R. Guidelines for using human event-related potentials to study cognition: Recording standards and publication criteria. Psychophysiology 2000;37:127–52.
- Pistoia F, Sacco S, Carolei A, Sarà M. Corticomotor facilitation in vegetative state: results of a pilot study. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2013;94:1599-606.
- Pitts MA, Padwal J, Fennelly D, Martinez A, Hillyard SA. Gamma band activity and the P3 reflect post-perceptual processes, not visual awareness. NeuroImage 2014;101:337–50.
- Polanía R, Paulus W, Nitsche MA. Modulating cortico-striatal and thalamo-cortical functional connectivity with transcranial direct current stimulation. Hum Brain Mapp 2012;33:2499–508.
- Polich J. Updating P300: an integrative theory of P3a and P3b. Clin Neurophysiol 2007;118:2128-48.
- Qin P, Di H, Yan X, Yu S, Yu D, Laureys S, et al. Mismatch negativity to the patient's own name in chronic disorders of consciousness. Neurosci Lett 2008;448:24–8.
- Ragazzoni A, Battista D, Del Sordo E. Vegetative state and event-related potentials: beware of spikes! Clin Neurophysiol 2011;122:S101.
- Ragazzoni A, Pirulli C, Veniero D, Feurra M, Cincotta M, Giovannelli F, et al. Vegetative versus minimally conscious states: a study using TMS-EEG, sensory and event-related potentials. PLoS ONE 2013;8:e57069.
- Real RG, Veser S, Erlbeck H, Risetti M, Vogel D, Müller F, et al. Information processing in patients in vegetative and minimally conscious states. Clin Neurophysiol 2016;127:1395–402.
- Risetti ML, Formisano R, Toppi J, Quitadamo LR, Bianchi L, Astolfi L, et al. On ERPs detection in disorders of consciousness rehabilitation. Front Hum Neurosci 2013;7:775.
- Rizzo V, Siebner HR, Modugno N, Pesenti A, Munchau A, Gerschlager W, et al. Shaping the excitability of human motor cortex with premotor rTMS. J Physiol 2004;554:483–95.
- Rogasch NC, Fitzgerald PB. Assessing cortical network properties using TMS-EEG. Hum Brain Mapp 2013;34:1652–69.
- Rogasch NC, Thomson RH, Farzan F, Fitzgibbon BM, Bailey NW, Hernandez-Pavon JC, et al. Removing artefacts from TMS-EEG recordings using independent component analysis: importance for assessing prefrontal and motor cortex network properties. Neuroimage 2014;101:425–39.

- Rohaut B, Faugeras F, Chausson N, King JR, Karoui IE, Cohen L, et al. Probing ERP correlates of verbal semantic processing in patients with impaired consciousness. Neuropsychologia 2015;66:279–92.
- Rosa M, Giannicola G, Marceglia S, Fumagalli M, Barbieri S, Priori A. Neurophysiology of deep brain stimulation. Int Rev Neurobiol 2012;107:23–55.
- Rosanova M, Gosseries O, Casarotto S, Boly M, Casali AG, Bruno MA, et al. Recovery of cortical effective connectivity and recovery of consciousness in vegetative patients. Brain 2012;135:1308–20.
- Rossi S, Hallett M, Rossini PM, Pascual-Leone A. Safety of TMS Consensus Group. Safety, ethical considerations, and application guidelines for the use of transcranial magnetic stimulation in clinical practice and research. Clin Neurophysiol 2009;120:2008–39.
- Rossi S, Santarnecchi E, Valenza G, Ulivelli M. The heart side of brain neuromodulation. Phil Trans A Math Phys Eng Sci 2016;374(2067). Pii:20150187.
- Rossini PM, Burke D, Chen R, Cohen LG, Daskalakis Z, Di Iorio R, et al. Non-invasive electrical and magnetic stimulation of the brain, spinal cord, roots and peripheral nerves: Basic principles and procedures for routine clinical and research application. An updated report from an I.F.C.N. Committee. Clin Neurophysiol 2015;126:1071–107.
- Salti M, Monto S, Charles L, King JR, Parkkonen L, Dehaene S. Distinct cortical codes and temporal dynamics for conscious and unconscious percepts. eLife 2015;4: e05652.
- Sarasso S, Boly M, Napolitani M, Gosseries O, Charland-Verville V, Casarotto S, et al. Consciousness and complexity during unresponsiveness induced by propofol, xenon, and ketamine. Curr Biol 2015;25:3099–105.
- Schiff ND, Ribary U, Moreno DR, Beattie B, Kronberg E, Blasberg R, et al. Residual cerebral activity and behavioural fragments can remain in the persistent vegetative brain. Brain 2002;125:1210–34.
- Schiff ND, Giacino JT, Kalmar K, Victor JD, Baker K, Gerber M, et al. Behavioural improvements with thalamic stimulation after severe traumatic brain injury. Nature 2007;448:600–3.
- Schiff ND. Recovery of consciousness after brain injury: a mesocircuit hypothesis. Trends Neurosci 2010;33:1–9.
- Schiff ND, Fins JJ. Brain death and disorders of consciousness. Curr Biol 2016;26: R572-6.
- Schiff ND. Central thalamic deep brain stimulation to support anterior forebrain mesocircuit function in the severely injured brain. J Neural Trans 2016;123:797–806.
- Schnakers C, Perrin F, Schabus M, Majerus S, Ledoux D, Damas P, et al. Voluntary brain processing in disorders of consciousness. Neurology 2008;71:1614–20.
- Schnakers C, Vanhaudenhuyse A, Giacino J, Ventura M, Boly M, Majerus S, et al. Diagnostic accuracy of the vegetative and minimally conscious state: clinical consensus versus standardized neurobehavioral assessment. BMC Neurol 2009;9:35.
- Schoenle PW, Witzke W. How vegetative is the vegetative state? Preserved semantic processing in VS patients – evidence from N400 event–related potentials. NeuroRehabilitation 2004;19:329–34.
- Schorr B, Schlee W, Arndt M, Lulé D, Kolassa IT, Lopez-Rolon A, et al. Stability of auditory event-related potentials in coma research. J Neurol 2015;262:307–15.
- Seel RT, Sherer M, Whyte J, Katz DI, Giacino JT, Rosenbaum AM, et al. Assessment scales for disorders of consciousness. Evidence-based recommendations for clinical practice and research. Arch Phys Med Rehabil 2010;91:1795–813.
- Sergent C, Faugeras F, Rohaut F, Perrin F, Valente M, Tallon-Baudry C, et al. Multidimensional cognitive evaluation of patients with disorders of consciousness using EEG: a proof of concept study. NeuroImage: Clin 2016. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.nicl.2016.12.004</u>.
- Shah S, Schiff ND. Central thalamic deep brain stimulation for cognitive neuromodulation: a review of proposed mechanisms and investigational studies. Eur J Neurosci 2010;32:1135–44.
- Siebner HR, Rothwell J. Transcranial magnetic stimulation: new insights into representational cortical plasticity. Exp Brain Res 2003;148:1–16.Siclari F, LaRocque JJ, Postle BR, Tononi G. Assessing sleep consciousness within
- Siclari F, LaRocque JJ, Postle BR, Tononi G. Assessing sleep consciousness within subjects using a serial awakening paradigm. Front Psychol 2013;4:542.
- Sitt JD, King JR, El Karoui I, Rohaut B, Faugeras F, Gramfort A, et al. Large scale screening of neural signatures of consciousness in patients in a vegetative or minimally conscious state. Brain 2014;137:2258–70.
- Steppacher I, Eickhoff S, Jordanov T, Kaps M, Witzke W, Kissler J. N400 predicts recovery from disorders of consciousness. Ann Neurol 2013;73:594–602.
- Strafella AP, Paus T, Barrett J, Dagher A. Repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation of the human prefrontal cortex induces dopamine release in the caudate nucleus. J Neurosci 2001;21:RC157.
- Strafella AP, Paus T, Fraraccio M, Dagher A. Striatal dopamine release induced by repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation of the human motor cortex. Brain 2003;126:2609–15.
- Strum V, Kuhner A, Schmitt P, Assmus H, Stock G. Chronic electrical stimulation of the thalamic unspecific activating system in a patient with coma due to midbrain and upper brain stem infarction. Acta Neurochir 1979;47:235–44.
- Sutton S, Tueting P, Zubin J, John ER. Information delivery and the sensory evoked potentials. Science 1967;155:1436–9.

- ter Braack EM, de Vos CC, van Putten MJAM. Masking the auditory evoked potential in TMS-EEG: a comparison of various methods. Brain Topogr 2015;28:520–8.
- Thibaut A, Bruno MA, Ledoux D, Demertzi A, Laureys S. TDCS in patients with disorders of consciousness: sham–controlled randomized double–blind study. Neurology 2014;82:1112–8.
- Thibaut A, Di Perri C, Chatelle C, Bruno MA, Bahri MA, Wannez S, et al. Clinical response to tDCS depends on residual brain metabolism and grey matter integrity in patients with minimally conscious state. Brain Stimul 2015;8:1116–23.
- Thut G, Bergmann TO, Fröhlich F, Soekadar SR, Brittain JS, Valero-Cabré A, et al. Guiding transcranial brain stimulation by EEG/MEG to interact with ongoing brain activity and associated functions: a position paper. Clin Neurophysiol 2017;128:843–57.
- Tshibanda L, Vanhaudenhuyse A, Boly M, Soddu A, Bruno M-A, Moonen G, et al. Neuroimaging after coma. Neuroradiology 2010;52:15–24.
- Tsubokawa T, Yamamoto Y, Katayama Y, Hirayama T, Maejima S, Moriya T. Deep brain stimulation in a persistent vegetative state: follow-up results and criteria for selection of candidates. Brain Inj 1990;4:315-27.
- Tzovara A, Simonin A, Oddo M, Rossetti AO, De Lucia M. Neural detection of complex sound sequences in the absence of consciousness. Brain 2015;138:1160–6.
- Veniero D, Bortoletto M, Miniussi C. TMS–EEG co–registration: on TMS–induced artifact. Clin Neurophysiol 2009;120:1392–9.
- Veniero D, Maioli C, Miniussi C. Potentiation of short-latency cortical responses by high-frequency repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation. J Neurophysiol 2010;104:1578–88.
- Verleger R. Markers of awareness? EEG potentials evoked by faint and masked events, with special reference to the "attentional blink". In: Winkler I, Czigler I, editors. Unconscious memory representations in perception: processes and mechanisms in the brain. John Benjamins Publishing Company; 2010. p. 37–70.
- Virtanen J, Ruohonen J, Naatanen R, Ilmoniemi RJ. Instrumentation for the measurement of electric brain responses to transcranial magnetic stimulation. Med Biol Eng Comput 1999;37:322–6.
- Visocchi M, Tartaglione T, Romani R, Meglio M. Spinal cord stimulation prevents the ef– fects of combined experimental ischemic and traumatic brain injury. An MR study. Stereotact Funct Neurosurg 2001;76:276–81.
- Visocchi M, Della Pepa GM, Esposito G, Tufo T, Zhang W, Li S, et al. Spinal cord stimulation and cerebral hemodynamics: Updated Mechanism and Therapeutic Implications. Stereotact Funct Neurosurg 2011;89:263–74.
- Vogel EK, Luck SJ, Shapiro KL. Electrophysiological evidence for a postperceptual locus of suppression during the attentional blink. J Exp Psychol Hum Percept Perform 1998;24:1656–74.
- Wijdicks EF, Hijdra A, Young GB, Bassetti CL. Wiebe S; Quality Standards Subcommittee of the American Academy of Neurology. Practice parameter: prediction of outcome in comatose survivors after cardiopulmonary resuscitation (an evidence-based review): report of the Quality Standards Subcommittee of the American Academy of Neurology. Neurology 2006;67:203–10.
- Wijnen VJM, van Boxtel GJM, Eilander HJ, de Gelder B. Mismatch negativity predicts recovery from the vegetative state. Clin Neurophysiol 2007;118:597–605.
- Wijnen VJM, Eilander HJ, de Gelder B, van Boxtel GJM. Visual processing during recovery from vegetative state to consciousness: comparing behavioral indices to brain responses. Neurophysiol Clin 2014a;44:457–69.
- Wijnen VJM, Eilander HJ, de Gelder B, van Boxtel GJM. Repeated measurements of auditory oddball paradigm is related to recovery from the vegetative state. J Clin Neurophysiol 2014b;31:65–80.
- Wislowska M, Giudice RD, Lechinger J, Wielek T, Heib DP, Pitiot A, et al. Night and day variations of sleep in patients with disorders of consciousness. Sci Rep 2017;7:266.
- Xie Y, Zhang T, Chen AC. Repetitive transcranial magnetic stimulation for the recovery of stroke patients with disturbance of consciousness. Brain Stimul 2015;8:674–5.
- Yamamoto T, Katayama Y. Deep brain stimulation therapy for the vegetative state. Neuropsychol Rehabil 2005;15:406–13.
- Yamamoto T, Katayama Y, Kobayashi K, Oshima H, Fukuya C, Tsubokawa T. Deep brain stimulation for the treatment of the vegetative state. Eur J Neurosci 2010;32:1145–51.
- Yamamoto T, Katayama Y, Obuchi T, Kobayashi K, Oshima H, Fukaya C. Deep brain stimulation and spinal cord stimulation for vegetative state and minimally conscious state. World Neurosurg 2013;80(S30):e1–9.
- Young GB. Major syndromes of impaired consciousness. In: Young GB, Ropper AH, Bolton CF, editors. Coma and impaired consciousness. McGraw–Hill Companies, Inc.; 1998. p. 39–78.
- Young GB, Doig G, Ragazzoni A. Anoxic-ischemic encephalopathy: clinical and electrophysiological associations with outcome. Neurocrit Care 2005;2:159–64.
- Young GB, Schiff ND. Disorders of consciousness. In: Simon R, Filippi J, editors. Imaging acute neurologic disease. 1st ed. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; 2014. p. 1–18.
- Zandbergen EG, de Haan RJ, Stoutenbeek CP, Koelman JH, Hijdra A. Systematic review of early prediction of poor outcome in anoxic-ischaemic coma. Lancet 1998;352:1808–12.